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1 JUDGE COHEN: Are we ready, l a d i e s and gentlemen? 

2 This i s the time set f o r f u r t h e r hearings i n the matter of 

3 the a p p l i c a t i o n of the County of Lebanon T r a n s i t A u t h o r i t y 

4 f o r approval of the suspension of a ser i e s of crossings 

5 i n v o l v i n g the Cornwall I n d u s t r i a l Track of Consolidated 

6 R a i l Corporation located i n the C i t y of Lebanon, Lebanon 

7 County at Docket Number A-00113589. 

8 There are other complaints and a p p l i c a t i o n s attached 

9 t o t h i s proceeding. I ' l l j u s t r e c i t e the docket numbers 

10 and the p a r t i e s are aware of what's involved. This hearing 

11 w i l l i n v o l v e a l l of the matters heretofore r a i s e d a t 

12 Dockets Numbers A-00113589, C-00970106, 107, 126 and 

13 A-00109901. 

14 Appearances have been entered t h i s morning by the 

15 f o l l o w i n g : 

16 Gina M. D'Alfonso, Esquire on behalf of the 

17 Commonwealth of Pennsylvania Department of Tr a n s p o r t a t i o n ; 

18 John Herzog, Esquire f o r the Bureau of Tr a n s p o r t a t i o n and 

19 Safety, Public U t i l i t y Commission; Benjamin C. Dunlap, J r . 

20 Esquire f o r Consolidated R a i l Corporation; W i l l i a m C. 

21 Matthews, I I , Esquire on behalf of GPU Energy; Paul W. 

22 K i l g o r e Esquire on behalf of South Lebanon Township; James 

23 T. R e i l l y , Esquire on behalf of the C i t y of Lebanon and 

24 John B. Joyce, Esquire on behalf of R. J. Corman Company 

25 slash Allentown Line, Inc. 
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1 MR. SHEFFEY: Your Honor, I f I may i n t e r r u p t , I was 

2 not given the form t o sign i t . My name i s Tim Sheffey. I 

3 am here on behalf of the County of Lebanon T r a n s i t . 

4 (Discussion o f f the record.) 

5 JUDGE COHEN: The purpose of t h i s hearing stems from 

6 on order t h a t I issued on January 29, 1998 and i n paragraph 

7 3 of the order I i n d i c a t e d t h a t , quote, the f u r t h e r hearing 

8 w i l l be scheduled t o receive evidence concerning R. J. 

9 Corman Railroad/Allentown Lines, Inc.'s i n t e n t and 

10 a b i l i t y : 

11 1. To operate on the involved Cornwall I n d u s t r i a l 

12 Track; 

13 2. To supply the terms and con d i t i o n s of the 

14 indenture between i t and Consolidated R a i l Corporation; 

15 and 

16 3. To operate and maintain any and a l l r a i l r o a d 

17 f a c i l i t i e s a t each of the crossings involved, i n c l u d i n g , 

18 but not l i m i t e d t o f l a s h i n g l i g h t s and gates, crossbucks, 

19 crossing highway sensors and any s t r u c t u r e s supporting 

20 i t s t r a c k f a c i l i t i e s , end quote. 

21 Corman was also d i r e c t e d t o b r i n g authorized persons 

22 t o t h i s hearing t o t e s t i f y on those issues. This morning I 

2 3 received a l e t t e r t h a t counsel should have received from 

24 Janet R. M i l l e r , Esquire, counsel B e l l A t l a n t i c , 

25 Pennsylvania, Inc., i n d i c a t i n g i t s i n t e n t not t o 
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1 p a r t i c i p a t e i n today's hearing. And one of the more 

2 p e r t i n e n t paragraphs i n t h a t l e t t e r as st a t e d by Ms. M i l l e r 

3 r e c i t e d the f o l l o w i n g : 

4 Quote: The e f f e c t of the above-captioned p r o j e c t on 

5 B e l l ' s f a c i l i t i e s w i l l depend on the scope of and the 

6 s p e c i f i c work t o be done t o complete the p r o j e c t s t h a t 

7 u l t i m a t e l y r e s u l t from these proceedings. B e l l i s w i l l i n g 

8 t o perform whatever work may be req u i r e d t o i t s f a c i l i t i e s 

9 t o accommodate the p r o j e c t s . 

10 B e l l w i l l perform t h i s work at i t s i n i t i a l cost and 

11 expense, r e s e r v i n g the r i g h t t o seek reimbursement of 

12 expenses i n c u r r e d i n connection w i t h work done at the 

13 completion of the p r o j e c t s should t h a t be appropriate, end 

14 quote. 

15 We w i l l enter t h i s l e t t e r w i t h the accompanying 

16 prepared d i r e c t testimony of the Paul J. Burke, A s s i s t a n t 

17 Manager Outside F a c i l i t i e s Engineering Department of B e l l 

18 Telephone Company of Pennsylvania. We'll enter t h a t as an 

19 e x h i b i t as requested by counsel f o r B e l l , Ms. Janet R. 

20 M i l l e r . 

21 (Bell Exhibit No. 1 was produced and 
marked for identification.) 

22 

23 JUDGE COHEN: Off the record. 

24 (Discussion o f f the record.) 

25 JUDGE COHEN: A l l r i g h t . I n an o f f the record 
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1 discussion, counsel f o r PennDOT and PUC Bureau of 

2 Tr a n s p o r t a t i o n and Safety i n d i c a t e d they have some 

3 p r e l i m i n a r y procedural marks t o make on the record. Mr. 

4 Herzog, or Ms. D'Alfonso? 

5 MR. HERZOG: At the l a s t hearing we had i n d i c a t e d 

6 t h a t there was a t r a i l s group t h a t might have been i n v o l v e d 

7 i n d i s p o s i t i o n of Wilhelm Avenue Bridge which was 

8 consolidated w i t h these proceedings. At t h a t p o i n t i n time 

9 there was an o f f the record discussion i n d i c a t i n g t h a t they 

10 were aware of t h a t hearing and t h a t they had chosen not t o 

11 p a r t i c i p a t e . 

12 Given the Commission's moratorium order on grade 

13 separated crossings, we wanted t o make sure t h a t t h a t was 

14 the -- t h a t the t r a i l group was i n f a c t , not a p a r t and had 

15 no i n t e r e s t i n t h i s proceeding because t h a t would a f f e c t 

16 p o s s i b l y the r e l i e f t h a t would be a v a i l a b l e t o t h a t 

17 p a r t i c u l a r crossing. 

18 JUDGE COHEN: A l l r i g h t . 

19 MS. D'ALFONSO: Subsequent t o our o f f the record 

2 0 d i s c u s s i o n I d i d look a t your order t h a t was entered i n 

21 t h i s case dated January 29, 1998. Mr. Wenger f o r Lebanon 

22 V a l l e y R a i l s t o T r a i l s , Inc. was l i s t e d on the p a r t i e s t o 

23 receive the order. 

24 I don't have a p a r t i e s of record t h a t was attached 

2 5 t o the n o t i c e of the hearing t o know whether or not they 
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1 were again included on t h a t l i s t g i v i n g them n o t i c e of the 

2 hearing but i t would appear t o me t h a t they were on the 

3 n o t i c e f o r your order t h a t should have been attached t o the 

4 n o t i c e f o r the hearing. 

5 A d d i t i o n a l l y , on the moratorium order, Mr. K i l g o r e 

6 can speak f o r the township but i t would be department 1s 

7 o p i n i o n t h a t unless t h a t moratorium order was served on the 

8 p a r t i e s t o the Wilhelm Avenue case f o r the Wilhelm Avenue 

9 case, i t would be our opinion t h a t the moratorium order 

10 would not impact the d i s p o s i t i o n and t h a t would be the 

11 p o s i t i o n the department w i l l take on t h a t issue. 

12 JUDGE COHEN: I bel i e v e you mentioned i n the o f f 

13 record discussion there were some possible p u b l i c s a f e t y 

14 issues t h a t might impact on the moratorium. 

15 MS. D'ALFONSO: You are c o r r e c t , your Honor. There 

16 i s an exception t o the moratorium order i f there are p u b l i c 

17 s a f e t y s i t u a t i o n s i n v o lved at the grade crossing t h a t the 

18 Commission could order t h a t s t r u c t u r e t o be removed due t o 

19 p u b l i c s a f e t y . I believe the record i n t h i s case would 

20 r e f l e c t t h a t there are s u f f i c i e n t p u b l i c s a f e t y issues t o 

21 al l o w the s t r u c t u r e t o be removed. 

22 JUDGE COHEN: Thank you. Anybody else have anything 

23 p r e l i m i n a r y ? 

24 MR. KILGORE: Your Honor, i f I can comment on t h a t 

25 same issue, i s Paul Kilgore f o r South Lebanon Township. 
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1 JUDGE COHEN: I appreciate counsel's g i v i n g t h e i r 

2 name. 

3 MR. KILGORE: I believe at the l a s t hearing and at 

4 the f i r s t hearing t h a t the township submitted s u f f i c i e n t 

5 testimony t h a t the bridge s t r u c t u r e as i t e x i s t s i s unsafe 

6 and t h a t i s the main reason f o r the p r i o r order of t h i s 

7 Commission t o have i t removed and replaced. Our p o s i t i o n 

8 now, of course, i s t o have i t removed because i t ' s our 

9 p o s i t i o n t h a t the l i n e i s not operable but t h a t should be 

10 decided. The issue of Ra i l s t o T r a i l s they d i d get a copy 

11 of the p a r t y l i s t i n g p r i o r t o the l a s t hearing and R a i l s t o 

12 T r a i l s was l i s t e d on t h a t PUC p r i n t o u t of a c t i v e p a r t i e s . 

13 JUDGE COHEN: Thank you, Mr. K i l g o r e . 

14 MR. DUNLAP: Your Honor, I j u s t have one comment. 

15 I f I understood Ms. D'Alfonso's p o s i t i o n c o r r e c t l y , t h a t i f 

16 the moratorium order had not been served on the t r a i l group 

17 i t would not apply t o t h i s case? 

18 MS. D'ALFONSO: No, i f i t had not been served t o the 

19 p a r t i e s t o the Wilhelm Avenue case f o r the Wilhelm Avenue 

2 0 case, then the Commission d i d not i n t e n d f o r t h a t case t o 

21 be impacted by the moratorium. 

22 MR. DUNLAP: I don't know t h a t I would agree w i t h 

23 t h a t p o s i t i o n . Your Honor. I t h i n k i t would apply t o any 

24 case t h a t was i n e f f e c t a t the time of the order. 
25 JUDGE COHEN: The o v e r r i d i n g issue i s the p u b l i c 
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1 s a f e t y issue c r e a t i n g an exception. 

2 MS. D'ALFONSO: Yes, but our p o i n t would be i f the 

3 p a r t y weren't given n o t i c e of the moratorium t o o b j e c t t o 

4 the moratorium a t t h i s p o i n t i n t h e i r p o s i t i o n , they can't 

5 now be -- i f they weren't served w i t h i t i n December, how 

6 can they -- they weren't given the o p p o r t u n i t y t o o b j e c t , 

7 but the Commission somewhere has t o have a l i s t of what 

8 cases they intended t o be impacted by the moratorium and we 

9 can't s i t here and suppose which cases have been and which 

10 p a r t i e s have been served w i t h t h a t moratorium. 

11 MR. DUNLAP: But i f they d i d n ' t receive n o t i c e of i t 

12 and i t was supposedly t o apply t o a l l cases t h a t were then 

13 underway, how could then have objected i f they were not 

14 served? 

15 MS. D'ALFONSO: That's r i g h t . 

16 MR. DUNLAP: Right. 

17 JUDGE COHEN: Anything else of a p r e l i m i n a r y 

18 nature? I f not, w e ' l l proceed d i r e c t l y w i t h the t a k i n g of 

19 testimony from Corman. Mr. Joyce? 

2 0 MR. JOYCE: Good morning. Your Honor; Attorney John 

21 B. Joyce on behalf of R. J. Corman Company, Allentown Lines 

22 Incorporated. W i t h i n the scope of the Court's order we 

23 w i l l c a l l our f i r s t witness, which i s president of R. J. 

24 Corman. For f u t u r e reference, unless I designate 

25 otherwise, my c l i e n t would be j u s t r e f e r r e d t o as R. J. 
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1 Corman i n these proceedings. I w i l l c a l l Mr. P a t r i c k Grubb 

2 t o the stand. 

3 MR. KILGORE: I don't mean t o i n t e r r u p t but the 

4 record from p r i o r proceeding was unclear as t o which 

5 c o r p o r a t i o n we are t a l k i n g about. R. J. Corman Allentown 

6 Lines or the other R. J. Corman company. I would suggest 

7 t h a t i t be r e f e r r e d t o as Allentown Corman i f t h a t ' s --

8 MR. JOYCE: I don't have a problem w i t h t h a t . I 

9 j u s t want t o , since the name i s q u i t e lengthy, I thought we 

10 should f i n d an appropriate a b b r e v i a t i o n and there are a 

11 number of other e n t i t i e s which Mr. Corman w i l l t e s t i f y 

12 about. So Allentown Lines, Inc. i s f i n e . Corman Allentown 

13 i s f i n e . 

14 (Discussion o f f the record.) 

15 JUDGE COHEN: Good morning, s i r . Would you please 

16 s t a t e your f u l l name again. 

17 MR. GRUBB: Marvin W. Grubb, J r . , G-r-u-b-b. 

18 JUDGE COHEN: Would you r a i s e your r i g h t hand, 

19 please. 

20 M. W. GRUBB, JR., c a l l e d as a witness, having been 

21 duly sworn, was examined and t e s t i f i e d as follows: 

22 JUDGE COHEN: Thank you, s i r . Mr. Joyce. 

23 DIRECT EXAMINATION 

24 BY MR. JOYCE: 
25 Q Mr. Grubb, by whom are you employed? 
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1 A I am employed by R. J. Corman Railroad 

2 Construction. 

3 Q And are you the president of R. J. Corman Company 

4 Allentown Lines, Inc.? 

5 A Yes, s i r , I am. 

6 Q For purposes of my questions I ' l l r e f e r t o t h a t 

7 as Corman Allentown Lines. What i s your -- I t h i n k I 

8 s t a t e d t h i s i n my question but what i s your t i t l e w i t h t h a t 

9 company? 

10 A Well, I am president of R. J. Corman Allentown 

11 Lines. 

12 Q And b r i e f l y , could you describe the various 

13 companies which you also hold a t i t l e i n and a p o s i t i o n i n 

14 w i t h respect t o R. J. Corman Companies? 

15 A Yes, I could. I am president of the R. J. Corman 

16 -- a c t u a l l y i t ' s a group of companies although not 

17 consolidated i n t o one company. Our companies include R. J. 

18 Corman Rai l r o a d Construction, of which I am pr e s i d e n t . 

19 They include R. J. Corman Allentown Lines, of which 

2 0 I am p r e s i d e n t ; R. J. Corman Bardstown Line, also 

21 p r e s i d e n t . R. J. Corman Pennsylvania Line, also 

22 p r e s i d e n t . R. j . Corman Cleveland Line, also p r e s i d e n t . 

23 R. J. Corman Western Ohio Line, also p r e s i d e n t . R. J. 

24 Corman Memphis Line, executive v i c e p r e s i d e n t . R. J. 

25 Corman M a t e r i a l Sales Company, executive v i c e p r e s i d e n t . 
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Let's see; R. J. Corman Restaurant Corporation which 

i s a dinner t r a i n . My Old Kentucky Dinner T r a i n , also 

p r e s i d e n t . 

JUDGE COHEN: Could you accept your voice up a 

l i t t l e , Mr. Grubb, please. 

THE WITNESS: I am sorry. 

JUDGE COHEN: Thank you, s i r . 

BY MR. JOYCE: 

Q What about R. J. Corman Railroad Construction? 

I s t h a t another company? 

A I t i s . R. J. Corman Railroad Construction, I am 

president of t h a t and under t h a t company we have our 

Derailment Services D i v i s i o n , we have our D i s t r i b u t i o n 

Centers Services D i v i s i o n , and of course, our Track 

Construction D i v i s i o n i s under t h a t . 

Q And r e c e n t l y , d i d Corman Allentown Lines purchase 

what i s commonly r e f e r r e d t o i n these proceedings as the 

Cornwall I n d u s t r i a l Track? 

A Yes, s i r , we d i d . 

Q When d i d t h a t a c q u i s i t i o n take place, s i r ? 

A I t was i n October of '97. The date, exact date I 

am not c l e a r on, but k i n d of mid month. 

Q And d i d , as p a r t of t h a t a c q u i s i t i o n , Corman 

Allentown Lines take a deed f o r the respective p r o p e r t y on 

Cornwall? 
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A Yes, we d i d . 

MR. JOYCE: I am going t o show. Your Honor, the 

witness what i s marked as necessary RJC E x h i b i t Number 1. 

I t was attached t o the p e t i t i o n t o reopen as, the amended 

p e t i t i o n t o reopen, as E x h i b i t A so a l l counsel has a copy 

of t h a t and i f somebody doesn't I have a few e x t r a copies 

here. I t i s -- I ' l l ask the witness t o i d e n t i f y i t . 

JUDGE COHEN: Give the e x t r a copies t o the Reporter, 

please. He needs two. 

MR. JOYCE: Yes, Your Honor. 
(RJC Exhibit No. 1 was produced and 
marked for ide n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 

BY MR. JOYCE: 

Q Mr. Grubb, could you i d e n t i f y the document which 

we have marked as E x h i b i t Number 1? 

A Yes. I t would appear t o be the deed deeding the 

Lebanon I n d u s t r i a l Track and Cornwall I n d u s t r i a l Track from 

C o n r a i l ownership t o R. J. Corman Allentown Lines' 

ownership. 

Q To the best of your knowledge, was t h a t deed 

recorded? 

A Yes. I bel i e v e i t was. 

Q And was there an a c q u i s i t i o n agreement completed 

and signed conveying the Cornwall Track t o R. J. Corman 
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1 Allentown at somewhere close i n time t o the deed? 

2 A Yes, there was. I , myself, signed t h a t purchase 

3 agreement. 

4 Q Okay. And so then i t ' s safe t o say t h a t you are 

5 now the owner of t h a t -- and when I say you, the Allentown 

6 Corman Lines i s now the owner of the Cornwall Line? 

7 A That's c o r r e c t . 

8 Q What i s the i n t e n t of Corman Allentown w i t h 

9 respect t o the a c q u i s i t i o n of the Cornwall Line? 

10 A Our main focus f o r buying t h i s Lebanon t r a c k was 

11 i n hopes of gaining Alcoa Aluminum business and we f e e l 

12 l i k e t h a t we were l o o k i n g t o the f u t u r e . We know t h a t 

13 N o r f o l k Southern w i l l , when the STB approves t h a t merger, 

14 which I t h i n k we f e e l they w i l l , N o r f o l k Southern w i l l own 

15 the t r a c k t h a t connects t o t h i s t r a c k . 

16 N o r f o l k Southern c u r r e n t l y has a very good working 

17 r e l a t i o n s h i p w i t h Alcoa Aluminum at other p l a n t s they now 

18 serve. We were i n the hopes t o develop j o i n t l y w i t h 

19 N o r f o l k Southern the same r e l a t i o n s h i p from t h i s Alcoa 

2 0 p l a n t . 

21 Q And when you say you were i n hopes, were you i n 

22 hopes of working w i t h N o r f o l k Southern on that? 

23 A That's c o r r e c t . Our marketing group has been i n 

24 disc u s s i o n w i t h the N o r f o l k Southern marketing group t h a t 

25 c a l l s on Alcoa. Now, obviously we have not been t o j o i n t l y 
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1 t o c a l l on Alcoa because at the present time N o r f o l k 

2 Southern doles not have the l i n e t h a t ' s a w a i t i n g STB 

3 approval which should come i n J u l y or August of t h i s year. 

4 Q Does Allentown Corman Lines have any p r i o r 

5 experience w i t h N o r f o l k Southern i n the aluminum i n d u s t r y 

6 which i t i s using as a b a s i c a l l y as a backdrop t o t h i s and 

7 w i t h i t s experience and know-how? 

8 A Well, we don't have experience i n the aluminum 

9 w i t h N o r f o l k Southern, our experience i n the aluminum i s 

10 w i t h CSX. We c u r r e n t l y handle approximately 400 m i l l i o n 

11 pounds of aluminum every year, and have since 1990. We 

12 purchased 112 boxcars e s p e c i a l l y t o move f i n i s h e d aluminum 

13 products out west as w e l l i s as i n t o the Southwest and i n t o 

14 Mexico. We own those boxcars. 

15 Also i n t h i s same move we j o i n t ventured on the move 

16 w i t h CSX as w e l l as Union P a c i f i c which they put i n j o i n t l y 

17 a hundred boxcars. So we are moving about 200 boxcars a 

18 month of aluminum out west. 

19 We are handling, as I said, somewhere i n the 4 00 

2 0 m i l l i o n pounds per year of f i n i s h e d product and of raw 

21 product, I don't know, 1,200 m i l l i o n pounds ( s i c ) of raw 

22 product going i n t o the processing, aluminum processing 

2 3 p l a n t . 

24 This i s w i t h Logan Aluminum which i s one of the 

25 l a r g e s t aluminum f i n i s h e d aluminum manufacturers. They are 
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1 owned by ARCO and ALCAN. We have a great working 

2 r e l a t i o n s h i p . We have been i n t h i s r e l a t i o n s h i p since 1990 

3 i t represents approximately two and a h a l f m i l l i o n d o l l a r s 

4 a year of our gross revenue so yes, we are i n the aluminum 

5 business, p a r t n e r s h i p . 

6 We constructed a d i s t r i b u t i o n center close-by t o 

7 Logan Aluminum s p e c i f i c a l l y t o store f o r Logan Aluminum and 

8 handle aluminum i n t o r a i l cars out of the t h a t d i s t r i b u t i o n 

9 center. 

10 JUDGE COHEN: Why i s t h a t located, s i r . 

11 THE WITNESS: That's located, our d i s t r i b u t i o n 

12 center i s loca t e d i n South Union, Kentucky. I t ' s j u s t 

13 south of B o i l i n g Green, Kentucky. 

14 JUDGE COHEN: Thank you. 

15 THE WITNESS: And we own t h a t l i n e . That r a i l r o a d 

16 i s our R. J. Corman Memphis Line t h a t serves Logan Aluminum 

17 and we interchange w i t h CSX. 

18 BY MR. JOYCE: 

19 Q Would some s o r t of d i s t r i b u t i o n center be a 

2 0 p o s s i b i l i t y i f , i n f a c t , the Alcoa l i n e at Cornwall 

21 I n d u s t r i a l Track could be opened? I s t h a t a p o s s i b i l i t y 

22 there? 

23 A I t ' s very much a p o s s i b i l i t y . We, there's a 

24 niche t h a t a short l i n e and someone l i k e us can have t o 

25 develop business on a spur l i n e , i f you w i l l , as opposed t o 
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your l a r g e r r a i l r o a d s which t y p i c a l l y do not get i n t o the 

d i s t r i b u t i o n business per se. 

We have three d i s t r i b u t i o n centers; c u r r e n t l y have 

three . A l l three handle aluminum and they are located, 

one's i n C l a r k s v i l l e , Tennessee which handles prime 

aluminum and t h a t goes i n t o the process of making 

aluminum. 

Our South Union d i s t r i b u t i o n center as I said 

handled f i n i s h e d product aluminum. Our Western Ohio Salina 

D i s t r i b u t i o n Center handles aluminum ing o t s f o r Reynolds 

Aluminum. So t h i s i s not new t o us. And we s p e c i f i c a l l y 

bought t h i s l i n e w i t h an eye on t r y i n g t o develop business 

w i t h Alcoa Aluminum. 

Q And d i d I hear you say t h a t there was an e x i s t i n g 

r e l a t i o n s h i p between No r f o l k Southern and Alcoa t h a t you 

are aware of? 

A Yes. That's c o r r e c t . 

Q Could you e x p l a i n your knowledge of t h a t 

r e l a t i o n s h i p ? 

A My knowledge i s not d i r e c t , only hearsay from 

N o r f o l k Southern. They c u r r e n t l y serve, I t h i n k , three 

f a c i l i t i e s of Alcoa and I am not c e r t a i n of t h e i r 

l o c a t i o n . So a l l I can say i s we have been i n discussions 

w i t h N o r f o l k Southern and they have represented t o us they 

serve Alcoa at other l o c a t i o n s . 
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1 Q Would i t be safe t o say, then, s i r , t h a t N o r f o l k 

2 Southern and Corman Allentown Lines' discussions have 

3 focused on t a r g e t i n g t h i s Alcoa f a c i l i t y on the Cornwall 

4 I n d u s t r i a l Track something as a t a r g e t t o market p o t e n t i a l 

5 service and p o t e n t i a l d i s t r i b u t i o n center? 

6 A That's c o r r e c t . 

7 Q What time frame, s i r , were you hoping i d e a l l y t o 

8 be able t o develop a r e l a t i o n s h i p w i t h Alcoa and what i s 

9 t h a t conditioned upon? 

10 A Well, one c o n d i t i o n of beginning good 

11 r e l a t i o n s h i p , obviously, would be f o r N o r f o l k Southern t o 

12 have had the STB approval t o interchange and move m a t e r i a l 

13 from t h i s p l a n t . We don't expect t h a t t o occur t i l l l a t e 

14 J u l y , e a r l y August. 

15 Q Of 1998? 

16 A Of 1998, c o r r e c t . Once t h a t occurs, then we f e e l 

17 l i k e there c e r t a i n l y , as i n any r e l a t i o n s h i p , i t comes over 

18 time. I am aware of Alcoa's statement I t h i n k maybe on a 

19 l o c a l l e v e l they do not in t e n d t o use r a i l s e r v i c e . From a 

2 0 corporate standpoint i n Alcoa, I would t h i n k they would be 

21 i n t e r e s t e d i n at l e a s t discussing the p o s s i b i l i t i e s . 

22 MR. KILGORE: I am going t o obje c t t o what he t h i n k s 

23 Alcoa w i l l do as hearsay. 

24 JUDGE COHEN: Sustained. 

25 THE WITNESS: I am sor r y . 
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1 BY MR. JOYCE: 

2 Q So J u l y and August of 1998 i s when the STB 

3 d e c i s i o n i s t o be made only N o r f o l k Southern merger of CRX 

4 ( s i c ) . I s t h a t your understanding? 

5 A That's my understanding. G e t t i n g back t o your 

6 question, your question was how long would t h a t take and I 

7 would t h i n k we should know i n probably around a 15-18 month 

8 time frame i f we are going t o be able t o get i n t o the 

9 p l a n t , what k i n d of services the p l a n t would r e q u i r e , i f i t 

10 r e q u i r e d us t o b u i l d a d i s t r i b u t i o n center here, g i v i n g us 

11 time t o do t h a t and as w e l l as upgrading a few t h i n g s . 

12 Q When you say 15-18 months, s i r , do you mean from 

13 today? 

14 A No, 15 t o 18 months from the time the NS gets the 

15 approval. 

16 Q Okay. So approximately two years from today? 

17 A Right. That's c o r r e c t . 

18 Q Have you had an o p p o r t u n i t y t o inspect and review 

19 the Corman Allentown Line, s i r ? 

2 0 A With respect t o the Lebanon Line you are t a l k i n g 

21 about the --

22 Q Yes. The Cornwall Line. 

23 A The Allentown Line --

24 Q Cornwall Line. I am sorry. Cornwall Line? 

2 5 A With respect t o the Cornwall Track, I p e r s o n a l l y 
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1 reviewed every crossing on t h a t l i n e as l a t e as yesterday. 

2 I drove across every crossing on t h a t l i n e . I got out of 

3 the v e h i c l e and walked every crossing on t h a t l i n e . 

4 Q I s Allentown Corman Lines, Inc. a Pennsylvania 

5 corporation? 

6 A I t i s . 

7 Q And could you b r i e f l y describe what the Allentown 

8 Line i s c u r r e n t l y doing i n Pennsylvania at t h i s time? What 

9 k i n d of work i t ' s doing? 

10 A Cu r r e n t l y we are i n Allentown, Pennsylvania. We 

11 have a short l i n e r a i l r o a d there which serves several 

12 customers and also we have a m a t e r i a l sales yard lo c a t e d on 

13 the Allentown Line which serves C o n r a i l . 

14 Q Does R. J. Corman Companies also operate another 

15 company i n Pennsylvania? 

16 A Yes, we do. We have the Pennsylvania Lines which 

17 i s headquartered i n C l e a r f i e l d and p r i m a r i l y products on 

18 t h a t l i n e i s c o a l . We move approximately three and a h a l f 

19 m i l l i o n ton of coal a year on t h a t l i n e t o Pennsylvania 

2 0 Power and L i g h t . 

21 MR. JOYCE: I f I may have a moment. Your Honor. I 

22 am j u s t l o o k i n g f o r an e x h i b i t here. 

23 (Pause.) 

24 MR. JOYCE: Your Honor, I am going t o hand the 

25 witness what I have marked as RJC Number 2. I t ' s already 

HOLBERT ASSOCIATES 
(717) 540-9669 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

279 

been admitted by Court's p r i o r order i n t o t h i s proceeding. 

I am going t o show the witness i t i s attached as E x h i b i t B 

t o the p e t i t i o n t o open, the amended p e t i t i o n t o open and 

show the witness t h i s . 
(RJC E x h i b i t No. 2 was produced and 
marked f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 

BY MR. JOYCE: 

Q Have you ever seen t h a t document before, s i r ? 

A Yes, I have. 

Q And can you i d e n t i f y what t h a t document i s? 

A This i s the approval of the Surface 

T r a n s p o r t a t i o n Board f o r the purchase and a c q u i s i t i o n of 

R. J. Corman purchasing from Conrail the Lebanon Cornwall 

I n d u s t r i a l Track. 

Q I s t h a t the Federal Register page i n d i c a t i n g the 

exemption n o t i c e of R. J. Corman f o r t h a t l i n e ? 

A Yes, i t does. The 49 CFR 1150.41. 

Q Mr. Grubb, you i n d i c a t e d t h a t you p e r s o n a l l y 

viewed the l i n e s on the Cornwall Track. I am going t o show 

you what w e ' l l mark as Corman E x h i b i t Number 3. There are 

12 photographs there. So I guess w e ' l l c a l l i t 3 through 

15. Could you i d e n t i f y s t r i k e t h a t . Did you take these 

photographs, s i r ? 

A I did. 
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Q And these are as a r e s u l t of your viewing of the 

li n e s ? 

A That's c o r r e c t . 

MR. KILGORE: Your Honor, excuse me. I don't mean 

t o delay the s i t u a t i o n but at the l a s t hearing C o n r a i l 

wished t o provide testimony as t o p i c t u r e s of the tra c k s 

and t h a t was not allowed. I don't know i f your new order 

would allow t h a t f u r t h e r testimony because I don't know i f 

everyone i s prepared here t o rebut the c o n d i t i o n of these 

t r a c k s . 

JUDGE COHEN: I n view of my statement i n the January 

order, I don't see why these photos can't come i n . 
(RJC Exhibits Nos. 3 through 13 were 
marked for i d e n t i f i c a t i o n - not supplied) 

BY MR. JOYCE: 

Q Mr. Grubb, you i n d i c a t e d t h a t you had v i s i t e d a l l 

the crossings on the Cornwall Track. Before we look a t 

each i n d i v i d u a l p i c t u r e , d i d you have any general 

impressions of the crossings as a whole? And could you 

e x p l a i n those t o the Court? 

A Well, I guess my f a m i l i a r i t y w i t h r a i l crossings, 

grade crossings, and i n reading some of the e a r l i e r 

testimony, which I had not attended some of the hearings, 

but I had read some of the testimony, q u i t e honestly, I 
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1 expected t o see some crossings i n deplorable c o n d i t i o n . 

2 That was not what I found. I n f a c t , i t was the opposite. 

3 MS. D'ALFONSO: Excuse me, Your Honor. I am not 

4 going t o ob j e c t . I am not sure t h a t we have a basis f o r 

5 Mr. Grubb t o make t h a t statement. I don't know i f he's an 

6 engineer. I recognize he's president of a number of 

7 r a i l r o a d l i n e s . 

8 MR. JOYCE: He's not t e s t i f y i n g as an expert, Your 

9 Honor. 

10 JUDGE COHEN: Lay a foundation as t o h i s 

11 background. 

12 BY MR. JOYCE: 

13 Q Mr. Grubb, do you have any engineering background 

14 or p a r t i c u l a r l y an education i n engineering? 

15 A I do not. Only p r a c t i c a l experience. 

16 Q How long have you been i n the r a i l r o a d business, 

17 s i r ? 

18 A Twelve years. 

19 Q I s t h a t e x c l u s i v e l y i n the r a i l r o a d business? 

2 0 A For 12 years, yes. 

21 Q And have you acquired s p e c i a l knowledge and s k i l l 

22 regarding r a i l r o a d crossings or have you d e a l t w i t h 

23 r a i l r o a d crossings i n the past? 

24 A Yes, I have. 

2 5 Q And so --
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JUDGE COHEN: I n what way? 

BY MR. JOYCE: 

Q I n what way, s i r ? 

A Improvements of at-grade crossings, determining 

c o n d i t i o n , determining how t o c o r r e c t drainage a t 

crossings, at-grade crossings, I have made those decisions 

i n the past. 

Q And you have you inspected crossings y o u r s e l f i n 

the past, s i r ? 

A Yes, I d i d . 

MR. JOYCE: I ' d submit, Your Honor t h a t he can 

t e s t i f y as t o what he observed on the s i t e . He has 

s u f f i c i e n t s k i l l and knowledge t h a t he's acquired over the 

years. Although he doesn't have a formal education, he's 

not t e s t i f y i n g as an expert or engineer as t o what he saw 

on s i t e . I t ' s no d i f f e r e n t than a lady t h a t might l i v e 

next t o the crossing might t e s t i f y as t o what she views on 

the s i t e when she i s present. 

JUDGE COHEN: I t ' s h i s opinion f o r what i t ' s worth. 

MR. REILLY: I might j u s t -- I obje c t t o the word 

use of the word deplorable. Your Honor. The p i c t u r e s speak 

f o r themselves. I t h i n k he can describe what's there, but 

h i s o p i n i o n i s not be going t o be acceptable. 

JUDGE COHEN: A l l r i g h t . 

BY MR. JOYCE: 
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1 Q With respect t o the f i r s t photograph i n the group 

2 e x h i b i t s , there i s a p i c t u r e of I t h i n k on the back of 

3 these o r i g i n a l s t h a t are shown, i s t h a t your handwriting, 

4 s i r , on the back? 

5 A Mr. P e k i n g i l l and I went through these. 

6 Q Could you i d e n t i f y t h a t crossing, s i r ? 

7 A This i s State Route, or State Drive as i t ' s 

8 r e f e r r e d t o i n these hearings, I t h i n k . 

9 Q And i s t h a t an accurate d e p i c t i o n from the 

10 photograph t h a t you took yesterday? 

11 A Yes, i t i s . 

12 Q And i s there anything from Allentown Line's 

13 standpoint t h a t you saw at t h a t crossing w i t h respect t o 

14 r e p a i r s or maintenance t h a t you saw an immediate need for? 

15 A No, there was not. 

16 MR. DUNLAP: Just a c l a r i f i c a t i o n p o i n t , please, 

17 w i l l t h i s be Corman Number 3. 

18 MR. JOYCE: Yes, and i n subsequent order. 

19 MR. DUNLAP: And each subsequent one w i l l be fo u r , 

20 f i v e , s i x , as we go along? 

21 MR. JOYCE: Yes. Thank you, counsel. We'll j u s t , 

22 i f everyone could f o l l o w and mark as we go along, I would 

23 appreciate i t . RJC-3. 

24 BY MR. JOYCE: 
25 Q Likewise, s i r , I ' d l i k e t o show you the second 
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1 photograph i n the e x h i b i t . Could you i d e n t i f y t h a t 

2 crossing? 

3 A Yes. That's L i n c o l n Avenue, which i s somewhat 

4 out of town k i n d of I guess a country road or s t a t e road 

5 maybe outside of town. 

6 Q Okay. Did you see any immediate concern from a 

7 r e p a i r standpoint on t h a t crossing? 

8 A No, I d i d not. 

9 Q Did you d r i v e across the crossing, s i r ? 

10 A Yes, I d i d . I drove across each and every 

11 crossing and observed t r a f f i c over each and every 

12 crossing. 

13 Q Did you d r i v e the speed l i m i t or under the speed 

14 l i m i t when you drove the crossing? 

15 A Well, I have t o say I was d r i v i n g over the speed 

16 l i m i t as was the r e s t of the t r a f f i c . 

17 Q We appreciate your candor, s i r . And I w i l l show 

18 you what -- w e ' l l mark t h a t RJC Number 4. Could you 

19 i d e n t i f y what i s the f o u r t h photograph i n the packet? 

20 A The next one i s 8th S t r e e t . 

21 Q Now, as president of Corman Allentown, d i d you 

22 see any immediate r e p a i r work t h a t you f e e l would be needed 

23 t o be done on t h a t l i n e ? 

24 A I d i d not. 

25 Q Or t h a t crossing? 
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1 A No. 

2 Q And t h a t ' s RJC Number 5. I show you what the i s 

3 s i x t h photograph i n the packet, s i r and i s t h a t a p i c t u r e 

4 you took yesterday of one of the crossings? 

5 A I t i s . This i s a p i c t u r e of 9th S t r e e t . 

6 Q Did you get out of the car and view t h a t 

7 crossing? 

8 A I d i d . 

9 Q And d i d you see anything from Gorman's standpoint 

10 t h a t would r e q u i r e immediate a t t e n t i o n on that? 

11 A There was not. 

12 Q That's RJC Number 6. Likewise, s i r , I ' l l ask, t o 

13 move thi n g s along the same questions apply as t o E x h i b i t 

14 Number 7. 

15 A Okay. I d i d get out and observe. The next one 

16 i s 10th S t r e e t . I observed the crossing. I was out of the 

17 v e h i c l e , walked the crossing. There was nothing .at t h a t 

18 crossing i n need of immediate r e p a i r . 

19 Q That's Number 7. Now, number 8, s i r ? 

20 A T w e l f t h S t r e e t . I was out of the v e h i c l e , 

21 observed the crossing. There i s nothing there t h a t 

22 warrants immediate r e p a i r . 

23 Q And when I say warrants -- l e t me ask the 

24 question w i t h respect t o the e x h i b i t s we have reviewed and 

25 the exhibits that we are going to review, in any the ones 
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1 we reviewed, when you say immediate r e p a i r , do you mean 

2 from the standpoint of t r a f f i c ? 

3 A From the standpoint of the s a f e t y of t r a f f i c 

4 crossing t h i s crossing, from the standpoint of t r a f f i c 

5 having t o slow or h i t brakes t o go across each crossing, 

6 these do not need r e p a i r s . T r a f f i c does not stop, does not 

7 h i t brakes. They move across these crossing i n excess of 
8 the speed l i m i t . 

9 Q So you observed t r a f f i c going over the crossing 

10 without h i t t i n g brakes? 

11 A Most d e f i n i t e l y . 

12 Q And when we say t r a f f i c we mean v e h i c u l a r 

13 t r a f f i c ? 

14 A Correct. 

15 Q So t h a t t h i s i s 12th Street t h a t we looked at as 

16 Number 8 i n the packet? 

17 A Right. 

18 Q And i s your testimony the same w i t h respect t o 

19 t h a t crossing? 

20 A I t i s . 

21 Q Likewise, s i r , w i t h respect t o what i s the n i n t h 

22 p i c t u r e i n the photograph, could you i d e n t i f y t h a t 

23 crossing? 

24 A This crossing i s Walnut S t r e e t . 

25 Q And anything as far as the need for immediate 
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1 r e p a i r s f o r v e h i c u l a r t r a f f i c ? 

2 A There was not. 

3 Q A few more. Number 9 i n the - - o r Number 10 i n 

4 the packet, could you i d e n t i f y that? 

5 A Number 10 i s Chestnut S t r e e t . 

6 Q Okay. And any f e e l i n g , from your s t r i k e 

7 t h a t . Any r e s u l t from your viewing t h a t t h a t you b e l i e v e 

8 R. J. Corman Allentown may need t o do an immediate r e p a i r 

9 on t h a t crossing? 

10 A No, there was not. 

11 Q That's number 10, Chestnut S t r e e t . Could you 

12 also i d e n t i f y the crossing at photograph number 11, s i r ? 

13 A Well, t h i s i s another p i c t u r e of Chestnut 

14 S t r e e t . Chestnut Street has two tra c k s crossing i t . The 

15 f i r s t photo was I don't know which d i r e c t i o n east and west 

16 on these t h i n g s , but these two represented separately the 

17 two t r a c k s t h a t cross through Chestnut S t r e e t . 

18 Q I f I understand your testimony there are two 

19 separate sets of tra c k s t h a t cross. I s t h a t one crossing 

2 0 or two crossings? 

21 A I t ' s one crossing. 

22 Q On Chestnut Street? 

23 A I t 1 s got two tracks w i t h i n the crossing. 

24 Q And t h a t i s RJC Number 11. Could you i d e n t i f y 

25 Number 12 i n the packet? 
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1 A This i s Route 422. 

2 Q And d i d you view t h a t crossing yesterday? 

3 A i viewed i t , yes, I d i d . 

4 Q Any need from R. J. Corman Company's Allentown 

5 Lines perspective w i t h respect t o immediate r e p a i r s f o r 

6 v e h i c u l a r t r a f f i c ? 

7 A There most d e f i n i t e l y i s no need on t h i s 

8 crossing. This crossing appeared t o be the heaviest 

9 t r a v e l e d crossing. 

10 Q That's RJC Number 12. 

11 S i r , I am going t o show you what i s a photograph, 

12 Number 13, E x h i b i t Number 13. Could you i d e n t i f y that? 

13 A This i s the underpass at I be l i e v e i t ' s 

14 pronounced Blenheim or Blenhem. 

15 Q Wilhelm Avenue? 

16 A Wi1heIm, okay. 

17 Q Did you take t h a t photograph? 

18 A I d i d . 

19 Q Did you see my immediate s a f e t y concern or 

2 0 immediate r e p a i r needs w i t h respect t o t h a t underpass. 

21 MR. KILGORE: I am going t o obje c t t o t h a t 

22 p a r t i c u l a r question. We are t a l k i n g about t r a f f i c here. 

23 This man has no experience or has not t e s t i f i e d t o any 

24 experience about t r a f f i c engineering. I am going t o o b j e c t 

25 t o h i s testimony as t o Wilhelm Avenue. 
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1 JUDGE COHEN: What was the question, again? 

2 MR. JOYCE: The question simply i s as f a r as the 

3 immediate area underneath the underpass, d i d you see any 

4 need f o r a 1*11 q u a l i f y the question and make i t 

5 narrower. 

6 BY MR. JOYCE: 

7 Q The immediate area underneath the underpass, the 

8 roadway surface, d i d you see any need f o r immediate road 

9 r e p a i r there from Gorman's perspective? 

10 A I looked a t i t more -- and I am sorry, maybe I'm 

11 expanding, but I d i d n ' t look a t i t from a standpoint of d i d 

12 the road need repaired or should i t be widened. I looked 

13 i t a t i t from current day sa f e t y standpoint i n my view 

14 going through i t . You have a cl e a r view going i n e i t h e r 

15 d i r e c t i o n , whether you should stop or not stop. There i s 

16 no s a f e t y hazard, i n my opinion. 

17 MR. KILGORE: I ' l l o b j e c t t o t h a t . 

18 JUDGE COHEN: Objection sustained. He's not a 

19 t r a f f i c s a f e t y engineer. He hasn't seen i t i n the w i n t e r 

2 0 time. He hasn't seen i t w i t h two people t r y i n g t o get 

21 through i t a t a time. 

22 MR. KILGORE: Or r a i n . 

23 JUDGE COHEN: Or r a i n . 

24 BY MR. JOYCE: 

25 Q Just t o f i n i s h the packet, the 14th photograph i n 
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1 the packet, i s t h a t also a photograph t h a t you took of the 

2 underpass? 

3 A I t ' s c o r r e c t . That's -- I took one on each 

4 side. 

5 Q Okay. 

6 Now, your testimony has been you d i d n ' t see any 

7 immediate need f o r r e p a i r s t o the crossing w i t h respect t o 

8 v e h i c u l a r t r a f f i c and safety. I s R. J. Corman Companies, 

9 however, w i l l i n g t o take any a c t i o n as a r e s u l t of the 

10 concerns t h a t the township and c i t y and COLT and the 

11 Pennsylvania Department of Tra n s p o r t a t i o n have expressed i n 

12 these proceedings and st a t e d i n t h e i r complaints, i s there 

13 something Corman Allentown i s w i l l i n g t o do w i t h respect t o 

14 these crossings? 

15 A Well, yes, there i s . And these crossings have 

16 been re p a i r e d , have been r e p a i r s made over I guess the 

17 years. I am not sure whether i t ' s done by the township or 

18 whether i t ' s done by Co n r a i l . I t h i n k what may be h e l p f u l 

19 a t these crossings a t l e a s t i n the i n t e r i m , t h a t we 

2 0 understand Alcoa and where we are going t o be able t o go 

21 w i t h Alcoa, i t would be t o put a continuous piece of 

22 pavement across these crossings over what's been patched 

2 3 which may make i t more a continuous l a y e r of asphalt and 

24 not have t h i s patching. 

25 Q And that includes the rails? 
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A That's r i g h t . 

Q I s Corman Allentown w i l l i n g t o t e m p o r a r i l y 

suspend the crossings and agree t o t h a t and cover the 

signage and any signal s at each crossing? 

A Yes ( we would. While we are working on 

developing t h i s business w i t h the N o r f o l k Southern i n t h i s 

area we would be w i l l i n g t o cover, i f you would, I guess, 

the s i g n a l systems, probably take down crossbucks -- I 

t h i n k t h a t was on L i n c o l n -- and take out of serv i c e , i f 

you w i l l , the crossings i n the i n t e r i m . 

Q I n the i n t e r i m . And t h a t would be i n the time 

p e r i o d t h a t you i n d i c a t e d the 15, 18 months from August of 

98 u n t i l t h a t time p e r i o d elapsed. What i f , i n f a c t , you 

were unable and Allentown Corman Lines i s unable t o s t r i k e 

a deal, so t o speak, w i t h Alcoa. What would be the i n t e n t 

of Corman Allentown a t t h a t time? 

A Well, I be l i e v e our i n t e n t -- and again, I don't 

want t o speak f o r Mr. Corman, but I be l i e v e our i n t e n t 

would be t o --

MR- SHEFFEY: Your Honor, I am going t o obje c t 

because at t h i s p o i n t s he's beyond the l i m i t of h i s 

a u t h o r i t y t o speak f o r the company and whatever he says i s 

p e r f e c t l y worthless a t t h i s set of hearings. 

MR- JOYCE: Well, I t h i n k he can t e s t i f y . Your 

Honor, as president, what his view would be within the 
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1 company. He c e r t a i n l y can do t h a t . And he i s the 

2 president of the company. He's speaking, as any president 

3 of or any re p r e s e n t a t i v e from PennDOT, there's c e r t a i n l y 

4 corporate procedure t h a t would go through. 

5 JUDGE COHEN: Have you and Mr. Corman discussed t h i s 

6 issue? 

7 THE WITNESS: We have discussed the issue, Your 

8 Honor, w i t h regard t o why are we here, and which i s Alcoa. 

9 Mr. Gorman's f e e l i n g s i s i f there i s no business here, we 

10 don't need t h i s t r a c k . We are not a ho l d i n g company of 

11 j u s t t r a c k s . 

12 BY MR. JOYCE: 

13 Q What has the company done i n the past. 

14 MR. SHEFFEY: Your Honor, I ' d ask you t o r u l e on 

15 t h i s because he's e f f e c t i v e l y said he and Mr. Corman have 

16 not t a l k e d about i t and because of h i s answer, i n my 

17 o p i n i o n he's t a k i n g himself out of h i s p o s i t i o n as 

18 pre s i d e n t f o r these s e r i e s of questions because he's sai d I 

19 have got t o l i s t e n t o what Mr. Corman says. His answers on 

20 these other issues has been, I am president, t h i s i s what's 

21 going t o happen. Here he's saying I can't t e l l because I 

22 haven't t a l k e d do Mr. Corman and Mr. Corman c a l l s the 

23 shots. 

24 MR. JOYCE: He has not said t h a t . He has sai d I 

25 have t a l k e d w i t h Mr. Corman. 
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MR. SHEFFEY: Okay. 

MR. JOYCE: He conferred as you w i t h w i t h the 

board. Let me e s t a b l i s h t h i s . Maybe we can c o r r e c t the 

issue. We'll l e t your o b j e c t i o n stand on the record u n t i l , 

and l e t the judge decide. 

BY MR. JOYCE: 

Q What i s Mr. Gorman's r o l e w i t h i n the Allentown 

Lines corporation? 

A He i s the chairman as w e l l as the sole 

stockholder. 

Q And would i t be a de c i s i o n t h a t would you 

approach the board w i t h i f , i n f a c t , the Alcoa l i n e was not 

being -- r e l a t i o n s h i p was not being able t o be es t a b l i s h e d , 

would you then approach the board w i t h a d e c i s i o n as t o 

what t o do w i t h t h i s l i n e ? 

A I t would be my recommendation t o r e - f i l e or t o 

f i l e f o r an abandonment of t h i s l i n e , remove a l l t r a c k 

m a t e r i a l from t h i s l i n e . 

Q And have you done t h a t perhaps somewhere i n the 

past where a r e l a t i o n s h i p maybe d i d n ' t occur? 

A Well, we are, i n f a c t , g e t t i n g ready t o do t h a t 

now on another Pennsylvania piece of pr o p e r t y which i s 

known as the Black L i c k Secondary on our Pennsylvania 

l i n e . We f i l e d f o r an abandonment of t h a t l i n e . There was 

an o f f e r f o r f i n a n c i a l assistance f o r 50 percent of i t . We 
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1 went through t h a t proceeding and now have received 

2 permission t o abandon the balance of t h a t l i n e , the other 

3 50 percent. So yes, we have done t h a t and --

4 Q Abandonment would e n t a i l --

5 A An abandonment would e n t a i l removal of a l l the 

6 m a t e r i a l s . 

7 Q And replacement of the road surface? 

8 A Right. T o t a l replacement. We would remove 

9 eve r y t h i n g i n the crossing and then, of course, whatever i s 

10 r e q u i r e d from 

11 JUDGE COHEN: How would t h a t a f f e c t the Wilhelm 

12 Bridge? Would you have a need t o go t h a t f a r , one? 

13 THE WITNESS: No. 

14 JUDGE COHEN: Would you be operating a t r a c k on t h a t 

15 l i n e . 

16 THE WITNESS: No. 

17 BY MR. JOYCE: 

18 Q I s there anything t h a t concerns you from the 

19 s a f e t y standpoint c u r r e n t l y a t t h i s time w i t h respect t o 

20 crossings? 

21 A Not w i t h what I viewed yesterday. 

22 MR. KILGORE: Again, I am going t o ask f o r a 

23 c l a r i f i c a t i o n . I f he's t a l k i n g about Wilhelm Avenue I am 

24 going t o o b j e c t . 

25 MR. JOYCE: I said the crossings. I w i l l r e f e r t o 
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1 Wilhelm as an underpass, j u s t s t r i c t l y t o crossings. 

2 THE WITNESS: The at-grade crossings. 

3 BY MR. JOYCE: 

4 Q Have you -- has the company made a de c i s i o n as t o 

5 how i t would -- the recommendation i t would l i k e the Court 

6 t o consider w i t h respect t o the Wilhelm Avenue Bridge? 

7 A Well, I t h i n k we would l i k e the Court t o grant us 

8 the 18 months from the STB approval of the NS take over of 

9 Co n r a i l i n t h a t area. I ' d l i k e t o have 18 months beyond 

10 t h a t t o see i f we are able t o develop business on t h i s 

11 l i n e , more p a r t i c u l a r l y , the Alcoa business on t h i s l i n e 

12 and c e r t a i n l y I would l i k e the bridge t o remain i n u n t i l a 

13 d e c i s i o n i s reached at the end of t h a t 18-month p e r i o d t o 

14 see i f there i s business t h a t warrants us operating the 

15 l i n e or should we abandon. 

16 Q I don't have any -- I am sor r y . Just as another 

17 backdrop question w i t h respect t o the company, i s i t your 

18 b e l i e f t h a t i f the l i n e i s operable t h a t R. J. Corman 

19 Allentown Lines i s able t o p r o p e r l y operate and maintain 

20 t h i s Cornwall Track i f i t was t o become operable again? 

21 A Yes, i t i s . We are more than capable t o not only 

22 r e p a i r , upgrade do what's necessary t r a c k s t r u c t u r e - w i s e , 

23 but also we operate s i x r a i l r o a d s and have f o r 12 years. 

24 Q Are any of the companies w i t h i n the R. J. Corman 

25 sphere of companies specifically focused on track repair 
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1 and replacement? 

2 A Yes. I n f a c t , t h a t was the very basis of our 

3 group of companies today. R.J. Corman has been i n the 

4 t r a c k c o n s t r u c t i o n business as w e l l as highway grade 

5 crossing c o n s t r u c t i o n f o r 25 years. This i s not something 

6 new t o our company. 

7 Q And I guess my question s p e c i f i c a l l y i s are there 

8 s p e c i f i c companies t h a t w i t h i n the R. J. Corman f a m i l y of 

9 companies which work on t r a c k replacement? 

10 A Yes. That i s our R. J. Corman Construction 

11 Company. That the --

12 Q Has t h a t company r e c e n t l y l a i d t r a c k , f r e s h t r a c k 

13 anywhere i n the country? 

14 A We are c o n t i n u a l l y every day l a y i n g t r a c k and 

15 working on t r a c k f o r someone i n the country. We j u s t d i d a 

16 hundred miles of t r a c k a year go f o r DM&E out i n North 

17 Dakota. We are c u r r e n t l y , on the B e l t Railroad up i n 

18 Chicago which handles about four m i l l i o n cars a year. We 

19 are doing switches and t r a c k work i n t h e i r yards. 

2 0 Q What, from a company standpoint, do you f e e l 

21 Corman o f f e r s t o i t s customers t h a t ' s d i f f e r e n t , maybe, 

22 from, say, a l a r g e company such as Conrail? 

23 A Well, I t h i n k what has spawned short l i n e s i s 

24 what we are today, and i t ' s customer o r i e n t e d customer 

25 service and being willing to look for unique joint ventures 
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w i t h customers t o help them as w e l l as help ourselves 

develop the business. And t h a t i s something short l i n e 

operators can do versus class one operators, r a i l r o a d s . 

Q And what i s approximately the gross revenue of 

R. J. Corman annually? 

A Last year, i t was 58 m i l l i o n . 

MR. KILGORE: Your Honor, I ' d l i k e a c l a r i f i c a t i o n 

i f we are t a l k i n g what Company. R. J. Corman --

MR. JOYCE: No problem. 

BY MR. JOYCE: 

Q Was t h a t a l l the f a m i l y of companies as a whole? 

A Oh, yes. That was a l l the f a m i l y of companies as 

f a r the 58 m i l l i o n . 

MR. KILGORE: The order r e f l e c t s as t o Allentown 

Corman. That's the one who bought t h i s l i n e . Not a l l the 

companies. 

BY MR. JOYCE: 

Q Mr. Grubb, i n l i n e w i t h what counsel j u s t s t a t e d 

do the companies c o n t i n u a l l y work together t o achieve 

common goals and purposes? 

A The companies, i n f a c t , o nly work together. That 

i s what r e a l l y makes our companies cost e f f e c t i v e , being 

able t o interchange employees, interchange segments of our 

business w i t h i n each r a i l r o a d . As f a r as the gross 

revenues, only of the Allentown Line, I don't recollect 
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1 t h a t number. The reason I gave the t o t a l number i s a l l of 

2 these companies are owned by R. J. Corman, Inc. 

3 consolidated i n t o one tax r e t u r n . This i s a l l viewed as 

4 one company. 

5 JUDGE COHEN: I f some expenditures have t o be made 

6 v i s a v i s the Allentown Line and there's a s h o r t f a l l of 

7 funds t o meet t h a t need, do the other companies chip in? 

8 THE WITNESS: Oh, most d e f i n i t e l y . Most 

9 d e f i n i t e l y . 

10 BY MR. JOYCE: 

11 Q And along those l i n e s , s i r --

12 MR. REILLY: Let me obje c t t o t h i s whole l i n e of 

13 questioning. I f he's making t h a t conclusion, I t h i n k we 

14 are e n t i t l e d t o know are these s u b s i d i a r i e s , are these 

15 stand alones, who the shareholders are because your 

16 assumption, i f t h i s i s a stand alone company, those other 

17 companies have no o b l i g a t i o n a t a l l t o make a 

18 c o n t r i b u t i o n . 

19 So before we get i n t o t h i s whole l i n e of 

20 questioning, I t h i n k we need t o e s t a b l i s h a basis f o r i t 

21 and I ob j e c t on relevancy u n t i l we e s t a b l i s h are they 

22 w h o l l y owned s u b s i d i a r i e s , Mr. Corman own them a l l how 

23 t h e i r o p e r a t i o n i s because i f they're stand alones, t h i s 

24 company can walk away at any time i t wants from t h i s and 

25 there's no o b l i g a t i o n . 
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MR. JOYCE: I would maintain. Your Honor, t h a t 

counsel can address t h a t on cross examination. He 1s 

t e s t i f i e d i t ' s consolidated f o r purposes of tax reasons and 

they work together i n accomplishing common goals and they 

e x c l u s i v e l y work together, as I understand h i s testimony. 

So i f you want t o develop t h a t on cross examination, 

you c e r t a i n l y can. I t h i n k i t ' s e n t i r e l y r e l e v a n t because 

he's t e s t i f y i n g t h a t the companies w i l l work -- I ' l l ask 

the question. 

BY MR. JOYCE: 

Q I s i t -- you are the president of a l l these 

companies, s i r ? 

A Yes, except f o r Memphis Line and M a t e r i a l Sales, 

of which I am executive v i c e president. 

Q And i n t h a t r o l e , i s i t your understanding t h a t 

t o the extent any of these other companies have e i t h e r work 

force resources or anything else, would t h a t be committed 

toward accomplishing your o b j e c t i v e here which i s t o open a 

r e l a t i o n s h i p w i t h Alcoa v i a N o r f o l k Southern a f t e r the 

merger. I s t h a t correct? 

A That's c o r r e c t . 

Q And i s what t h a t the o b j e c t i v e and the i n t e n t 

here? 

A The o b j e c t i v e and i n t e n t here i s t o develop the 

Alcoa business. We w i l l use resources from our t r a c k 
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c o n s t r u c t i o n , from our d i s t r i b u t i o n center, our sales and 

marketing i s , encompasses sales and marketing f o r a l l 

companies, although our aluminum business i s s p e c i f i c a l l y 

Memphis Line business. I mean we are a company t h a t i s so 

i n t e r t w i n e d and in t e r m i n g l e d t h a t --

Q Now, you i n d i c a t e d t h a t d i s t r i b u t i o n center was a 

p o s s i b i l i t y w i t h respect t o t h i s area. The Cornwall area. 

Have you discussed t h a t as a company and amongst the 

companies? 

A Yes, we have. 

Q And what goal or v i s i o n i s , would t h a t -- what 

would t h a t involve? Could you give a l i t t l e more d e t a i l as 

t o what a d i s t r i b u t i o n center would involve? 

A Well, t y p i c a l l y what we have -- i t ' s u s u a l l y been 

about a m i l l i o n d o l l a r expenditure f o r us t o b u i l d a 

d i s t r i b u t i o n center, t o accommodate both t r u c k s and r a i l , 

whether i t ' s inbound r a i l , outbound t r u c k or v i c e versa. 

I t helps develop other business i n the area as w e l l as 

allows f o r storage f a c i l i t i e s because when you ship by 

t r u c k , one t r u c k l o a d i s not a r a i l carload. 

So you have some gathering t o do i n order t o inbound 

or outbound r a i l / t r u c k s i t u a t i o n s . 

Q So the d i s t r i b u t i o n center involves working w i t h 

the t r u c k c a r r i e r s t o enhance the d i s t r i b u t i o n of a 

customer such as Alcoa or such as Logan? 
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A Not ge n e r a l l y w i t h the t r u c k c a r r i e r , himself. 

They are also contracted by a shipper but we work w i t h the 

shipper. 

Q And you have about three of these centers 

e s t a b l i s h e d already? 

A That's c o r r e c t . 

Q And i s i t Corman company's p r a c t i c e t o , as p a r t 

of t h a t , t o h i r e people i n the l o c a l area i f there --

A Oh, i t i s . 

Q And you have people i n the l o c a l area of those 

three d i s t r i b u t i o n centers hired? 

A We do. 

Q I s i t Gorman's expectation t h a t the PennDOT 

funding f o r the bridge and Wilhelm Avenue be a v a i l a b l e f o r 

purposes of r e c o n s t r u c t i o n of t h a t bridge i f , i n f a c t , the 

l i n e i s being able t o be operated again? 

A Yes. Yes, i t is-. 

MR. JOYCE: I don't have any f u r t h e r questions on 

d i r e c t a t t h i s time. Your Honor. 

JUDGE COHEN: A l l r i g h t . Let's take t e n minutes and 

w e ' l l begin w i t h cross. 

(Whereupon, a b r i e f recess was taken.). 

JUDGE COHEN: Let's go on the record. 

MR. JOYCE: Your Honor, duri n g the recess, the 

p a r t i e s had an o p p o r t u n i t y t o explore the p r a c t i c a l 
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1 concerns of a company l i k e R. J. Corman coming i n t o the 

2 community and attempting t o work a business arrangement 

3 w i t h Alcoa and so on, as Mr. Grubb put on the record and we 

4 have resolved the issues w i t h respect t o the crossings so 

5 t h a t t o the s a t i s f a c t i o n of the p a r t i e s and at the same 

6 time a l l o w i n g Corman t o go about attempting t o resolve and 

7 accomplish i t s business purposes, which we would maintain 

8 would be b e n e f i c i a l t o everybody. 

9 The s t i p u l a t i o n as o u t l i n e d would be, would i n v o l v e 

10 the f o l l o w i n g , Your Honor. The r a i l has been disconnected 

11 by C o n r a i l , a t l e a s t t h a t ' s what I understand, at some 

12 p o i n t along t h a t t r a c k which q u a l i f i e s i t as my 

13 understanding t o be open t o suspension. Just one r a i l ' s 

14 out of place, so t e c h n i c a l l y a t r a i n can't go down th e r e . 

15 So w i t h t h a t backdrop, the R. J. Corman Company 

16 would have a l l of the crossings paved over w i t h cooperation 

17 of the c i t y and t h e i r engineer would be done and completed 

18 by September 30 of 1998 and i n conjunction w i t h t h a t . Your 

19 Honor, Corman w i l l cooperate w i t h the c i t y , township and 

2 0 a u t h o r i t i e s , PennDOT and t o accomplish t h a t pave-over from 

21 the -- a l l o w i n g them t o have the time p e r i o d t h a t Mr. Grubb 

22 o u t l i n e d i n h i s testimony f o r the CSX and N o r f o l k Southern 

23 merger t o go through and t o see i f they can work something 

24' out. 

25 The signage and s i g n a l s , whatever, Corman w i l l also 
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have those e i t h e r covered or removed, depending on each 

i n d i v i d u a l crossing, and what p a r t i c u l a r s i gn or s i g n a l i s 

there so t h a t i n e f f e c t , we w i l l have suspension on these 

r a i l s d u r i n g the time p e r i o d t h a t Corman w i l l be attempting 

t o work something out w i t h Alcoa and N o r f o l k Southern which 

i s 18 months from the merger date between N o r f o l k Southern 

an and CRX ( s i c ) i s t h a t c o r r e c t . 

THE WITNESS: CSX. 

MR. JOYCE: CSX. 

THE WITNESS: Right. 

MR. REILLY: I thought i t was 18 months from today? 

JUDGE COHEN: No. 

MR. REILLY: When i s t h a t expected t o take place? 

THE WITNESS: Expected t o take place e i t h e r i n l a t e 

J u l y or e a r l y August of t h i s year. 

MR. REILLY: Pardon? 

THE WITNESS: Late J u l y or e a r l y August a d e c i s i o n 

from the STB i s expected. 

MR. REILLY: Then we'd l i k e t o have a c o n d i t i o n on 

t h i s . I mean, t h a t could go on f o r some p e r i o d of time. I 

t h i n k we ought t o have a date from today. My understanding 

maybe i t ' s my f a u l t , I wasn't paying a t t e n t i o n t o the 

discussion, a t l e a s t I thought i t was 18 months from 

today. I t h i n k we need a date c e r t a i n other than 18 months 

from a probable time t o --
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1 MR. JOYCE: How about 18 from w i t h i n 18 -- w e l l 

2 j u s t say, yeah, no longer than two years. 

3 JUDGE COHEN: On or before a c e r t a i n date. 

4 MR. JOYCE: On or before the 24th month from today. 

5 MR. DUNLAP: A p r i l 16, 2000; r i g h t ? 

6 MR. JOYCE: I s t h a t acceptable? 

7 THE WITNESS: Yes. 

8 MR. JOYCE: A p r i l 16 and Conrail's mathematics 

9 counsel s a i d i s t h a t 2000 even? 

10 MR. DUNLAP: Yes. 

11 MR. JOYCE: Even. 

12 JUDGE COHEN: What date? 

13 MR. JOYCE: A p r i l 16, the year 2000. Twenty-four 

14 months from today. I s t h a t acceptable? 

15 MR. REILLY: Twenty-four month p e r i o d of suspension 

16 we are going t o t o l e r a t e t h a t , and then a f t e r t h a t i f we 

17 are going t o come back i n and e s t a b l i s h the c o n d i t i o n s f o r 

18 abandonment or are you deciding t o do t h a t beforehand. 

19 MR. JOYCE: I t h i n k before r e a c t i v a t i o n . 

20 MR. REILLY: Then w e ' l l be back i n here t o discuss 

21 the terms of t h a t . Because the pave-overs are only 

22 considered t o be temporary a t t h i s stage. 

23 THE WITNESS: Correct. 

24 MR. JOYCE: Yes. And i f , i n f a c t , they are 

25 successful w i t h Alcoa then those crossings w i l l have t o be 

HOLBERT ASSOCIATES 
(717) 540-9669 



o 

305 

1 r e h a b i l i t a t e d and brought up w i t h crossings which we 

2 discussed which I b e l i e v e the c i t y engineer on one of 

3 those, I t h i n k your engineer on one of those and suggestion 

4 was rubber but he suggested concrete which I b e l i e v e the 

5 engineer said as long as i t ' s done r i g h t t h a t would be 

6 acceptable. 

7 MR. REILLY: I f you decide t o r e h a b i l i t a t e and put 

8 i t back i n service i f we can't come t o some agreement on 

9 the terms of how t h a t ' s t o be done, we want the o p t i o n of 

10 coming back i n here assuming i t w i l l be necessary t o have 

11 an order. 

12 THE WITNESS: I guess I don't understand. 

13 MR. JOYCE: He i s saying i f we can't agree on 

14 r e h a b i l i t a t i o n t h a t the process here would be open f o r 

15 a d j u d i c a t i n g t h a t issue. 

16 THE WITNESS: I f we can't agree during or up u n t i l 

17 the 24 months p e r i o d then we would come back here and set 

18 i t down? 

19 MR. REILLY: Right. 

2 0 THE WITNESS: Okay. 

21 MR. JOYCE: That would encompass the s a l i e n t p o i n t s , 

22 Your Honor, of the agreement s t i p u l a t i o n . 

23 JUDGE COHEN: Please --go ahead. 

24 MS. D'ALFONSO: I had a couple th i n g s I want t o make 

25 sure we are clear on. When is R. J. Corman going to either 
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1 remove the crossbucks or the bag the s i g n a l s . I heard a 

2 June 1 date f o r that? 

3 THE WITNESS: That's acceptable. 

4 JUDGE COHEN: Procedurally, of course t h i s i s going 

5 t o have t o be reduced t o w r i t i n g i n the form of a 

6 s t i p u l a t i o n , whatever counsel deems appropriate and 

7 c i r c u l a t e d amongst a l l the p a r t i e s p r i o r t o sending i t t o 

8 my, then i s i t my understanding I am t o make an order 

9 approving the s t i p u l a t i o n ? 

10 MR. JOYCE: Yes, Your Honor. 

11 MS. D'ALFONSO: I have a few more statements t o make 

12 sure we are c l e a r . I s R. J. Corman Company agreeing t o 

13 continue t o maintain t h a t surface d u r i n g t h a t 24 month 

14 p e r i o d u n t i l A p r i l 16, 2000 and t h e r e a f t e r t i l l such time 

15 as i t 1 s e i t h e r removed or the crossings are re s t o r e d t o 

16 a c t i v e status? 

17 THE WITNESS: I t h i n k we are o b l i g a t e d t o . 

18 MS. D'ALFONSO: And R. J. Gorman's agreement i s t o 

19 work w i t h the highway e n t i t y i n whatever m u n i c i p a l i t y or 

2 0 l o c a l e and the Department of Tra n s p o r t a t i o n on s t a t e routes 

21 f o r the r e s t o r a t i o n and the paving over the crossings? 

22 MR. JOYCE: We are w i l l i n g t o cooperate w i t h them i n 

23 t h a t process, yes. I n f a c t , they may even ask some of the 

24 c i t y and townships t o even b i d on the p r o j e c t since they 

25 are f a m i l i a r w i t h i t . They may, they have obviously, a 
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1 r i g h t t o contract w i t h anybody. But whoever they c o n t r a c t 

2 w i t h , e i t h e r the c i t y , township or some other p r i v a t e 

3 e n t i t y f o r t h a t pave-over you w i l l cooperate. 

4 THE WITNESS: We w i l l cooperate. I f , f o r an 

5 example, we have the C i t y or Township of Lebanon t o do t h i s 

6 work f o r us, we work w i t h them t o do i t , would they then 

7 work w i t h your department t o be sure t h a t what they have 

8 done or what they are going t o do or i s t h a t something we 

9 would be o b l i g a t e d t o do? 

10 MS. D'ALFONSO: My most s p e c i f i c concern i s on the 

11 one s t a t e route which i s State Drive. 

12 MR. JOYCE: 2 003. 

13 MS. D'ALFONSO: Whatever i t i s , 2000' --

14 MR. JOYCE: Right. 

15 MS. D'ALFONSO: That R. J. Corman work w i t h the 

16 Department of Transpo r t a t i o n f o r the manner i n which t h a t 

17 pave-over w i l l be accomplished. 

18 THE WITNESS: Yes. Okay. 

19 MS. D'ALFONSO: Thank you. 

20 JUDGE COHEN: Just so I am cl e a r , when i s the pave-

21 over t o take place? 

22 MR. JOYCE: On or before September 30, Your Honor, 

23 1998. This year. They can s t a r t , they are w i l l i n g t o 

24 s t a r t sooner. That's the outside deadline. 

25 JUDGE COHEN: Then the 2000, the 24-month p e r i o d , 
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1 t h a t ' s w i t h i n t h a t p e r i o d e i t h e r the l i n e ' s going t o be 

2 r e a c t i v a t e d or abandoned. 

3 THE WITNESS: Or w e ' l l p e t i t i o n f o r abandonment. 

4 JUDGE COHEN: Okay. Do I assume t h a t Mr. Joyce, you 

5 are going t o prepare the s t i p u l a t i o n ? 

6 MR. JOYCE: Yes, I can. Your Honor. I can prepare a 

7 s t i p u l a t i o n and c i r c u l a t e i t t o counsel. I t h i n k I have 

8 everybody's -- I probably have i t on the -- I can probably 

9 get the Court's appearance sheet. I f anybody wants t o 

10 leave me a fax number, though, 1*11 leave a piece of paper 

11 and they can leave fax numbers. Otherwise, I ' d have t o 

12 c a l l everybody as I c i r c u l a t e d by f a c s i m i l e I b e l i e v e Mr. 

13 Dunlap, do you have something? 

14 MR. DUNLAP: There i s one p o i n t , one at-grade 

15 crossing t h a t concerns Conrail and t h a t i s the Willow 

16 S t r e e t crossing and Conrail and the c i t y have reached 

17 agreement t h a t Conrail w i l l r e p a i r the Willow Street 

18 crossing a t i t s sole cost and expense t o b r i n g the crossing 

19 t o acceptable standards and t h a t C o n r a i l w i l l cooperate 

2 0 w i t h the c i t y f o r the development and appropriate r e p a i r s . 

21 MR. REILLY: I s there going t o be a time l i m i t on 

22 that? 

23 MR. DUNLAP; He wants t o know about a time l i m i t 

24 when would you do that? 

25 FROM THE FLOOR: Oh, I guess i f the order i s issued 
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1 by mid summer should be able t o do i t by the end of the 

2 year. 

3 JUDGE COHEN: You an submit an agreement and I ' l l 

4 issue an order r a t i f y i n g the agreement. 

5 MR. DUNLAP: Yes. 

6 FROM THE FLOOR: Just note t h a t i n the w i n t e r we 

7 can 11 do t h a t . 

8 JUDGE COHEN: You draw up an appropriate agreement 

9 and even a proposed order and I ' l l j u s t s i g n the order. 

10 MR. HERZOG: Are we on the record? 

11 JUDGE COHEN: We are on the record. 

12 MR. HERZOG: Can we go o f f one second. 

13 JUDGE COHEN: Off the record. 

14 (Discussion o f f the record.) 

15 JUDGE COHEN: Back on the record. 

16 MR. JOYCE: With the elements and s a l i e n t p o i n t s of 

17 the s t i p u l a t i o n o u t l i n e d on the record as the Court 

18 suggested, I w i l l prepare the proposed order and 

19 s t i p u l a t i o n , c i r c u l a t e i t amongst counsel and have i t f i l e d 

20 w i t h the Court f o r the Court's f i n a l review. 

21 We would ask, then, w i t h respect t o Wilhelm Avenue 

22 underpass t h a t we be given an o p p o r t u n i t y t o f u r t h e r 

23 discuss t h a t today and adjourn at a time t h a t ' s convenient 

24 f o r the Court t h i s afternoon t o resolve t h a t or l e t the 

25 Court know where we stand on t h a t complaint and 
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1 a p p l i c a t i o n . 

2 JUDGE COHEN: Off the record. 

3 (Discussion of the record.) 

4 JUDGE COHEN: Back on the record. 

5 MR. JOYCE: The s t i p u l a t i o n and proposed order w i l l 

6 be d r a f t e d and c i r c u l a t e d t o a l l counsel and concluded t o 

7 be f i l e d w i t h the Court i n 30 days from today, A p r i l 16th. 

8 THE WITNESS: I ' d l i k e 30 days i n answer t o the 

9 question can we bag the s i g n a l s , I ' d l i k e 30 days from the 

10 date the order i s given because I am not sure by the time 

11 e v e r y t h i n g gets c i r c u l a t e d and has your approval, Your ' 

12 Honor --

13 MR. JOYCE: His concern i s he doesn't want t o act 

14 s t a r t i n g t o --

15 JUDGE COHEN: P r e c i p i t o u s l y . 

16 MR. JOYCE: Yeah, s t a r t i n g t o cover signage and I 

17 don't know. He's kin d of lo o k i n g f o r d e f i n i t i o n t h e r e . I s 

18 t h a t acceptable? 30 days from f i l i n g of the order and 

19 e n t r y of the order t o remove and cover the signage. 

2 0 MR. REILLY: That's f i n e . 

21 MS. D'ALFONSO: So instead of June 30, 3 0 days from 

22 whenever. 

2 3 MR. SHEFFEY: That's f i n e . 

24 MR. JOYCE: So a l l of the signage and s i g n a l s w i t h 

25 respect to the suspension w i l l be completed within 30 days 
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from the order, e n t r y of the order and j u s t t o c l a r i f y , 

counsel f o r PennDOT st a t e d and I don't know i f i t was on 

the record t h a t R. J. Corman w i l l maintain the signage and 

the coverage of those crossings during the time p e r i o d 24 

months set f o r t h i n the other p o r t i o n s of the s t i p u l a t i o n . 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

JUDGE COHEN: Off the record. 

(Discussion o f f the record.) 

JUDGE COHEN: Back on the record. 

MR. JOYCE: T h i r t y days from the f i l i n g i n and t h i s 

Court's s i g n i n g the order an ent r y . 

JUDGE COHEN: Entry of the order. 

MR. JOYCE: Entry of the order. 

MS. D'ALFONSO: T h i r t y days from the recommended 

order you w i l l issue. 

JUDGE COHEN: From the date of my recommended 

order. Let's come back at 2:00 o'clock). 

This hearing i s adjourned u n t i l 2:00 o'clock. 

(Whereupon, at 12:45 p.m., the hearing recessed t o 

reconvene at 2:00 p.m. the same day.) 

JUDGE COHEN: We are back on the record. The 

witness has been sworn; the witness being Mr. Grubb who 

p r e v i o u s l y t e s t i f i e d on crossing issues and he i s under 

oath. 
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M. W. GRUBB, JR., the witness on the stand at the 

time of recess, resumed the stand, was examined and 

t e s t i f i e d further as follows: 

DIRECT EXAMINATION (Continued) 

BY MR. JOYCE: 

Q Mr. Grubb, the issue w i t h respect t o the Wilhelm 

Avenue underpass and bridge, what i n t e n t d i d Corman have 

w i t h respect t o t h a t , given i t s knowledge t h a t various 

p a r t i e s t o t h i s proceeding have s a f e t y concerns and have 

presented evidence and a l l e g a t i o n s w i t h respect t o t h e i r 

s a f e t y concerns there? 

MR. HERZOG: Your Honor, could you have him repeat 

that? I am not sure I caught t h a t question or understand 

the question. I t ' s p r e t t y convoluted. 

MR. JOYCE: I ' l l break i t down. Your Honor. 

BY MR. JOYCE: 

Q Generally speaking, what's Corman Allentown 

Lines' i n t e n t w i t h respect -- immediate i n t e n t w i t h respect 

t o the Wilhelm Avenue Bridge? 

A I t h i n k , w e l l , I have t o say we d i d not have an 

immediate s o l u t i o n . We d i d not consider an immediate 

s o l u t i o n t o the bridge when purchasing the l i n e . I t was 

may understanding when we purchased t h i s from Conrail t h a t 

there was an o b l i g a t i o n , a p o t e n t i a l obviously of 

$50,000.00 t h a t we would be c o n t r i b u t i n g and stepping i n t o 
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1 Conrail's r o l e t o put f o r t h towards t h i s widening, bridge 

2 replacement p r o j e c t , i f you w i l l . 

3 That was the extent of what I believed we were i n 

4 f o r on the widening of the underpass. Never d i d I t h i n k we 

5 would be without a bridge because when I mean, we bought 

6 the l i n e . I t h i n k we are somewhat o b l i g a t e d f o r service on 

7 the l i n e i f the customer wants service on the l i n e but 

8 again, we are t r y i n g t o develop the Alcoa business and i f 

9 t h a t could happen tomorrow, we'd work hard towards seeing 

10 t h a t i t began very q u i c k l y . 

11 Q And what would occur i f the customer, say Alcoa 

12 placed an order tomorrow? You are o b l i g a t e d t o service 

13 t h a t order? 

14 A I f e e l we are o b l i g a t e d t o service t h a t order. 

15 The o n l y t h a t would discourage service of t h a t order 

16 probably would be a r a t e t h a t we might set t h a t would 

17 p r o h i b i t t h a t by moving r a i l . I f we are a f t e r Alcoa's 

18 business I would not t h i n k we would want t o go i n and 

19 p r o h i b i t the movement of some cars at t h i s stage. 

20 Q So your understanding of what Conrail's 

21 o b l i g a t i o n was and what the p r i o r order was w i t h respect t o 

22 the Wilhelm Avenue Bridge i s t h a t no matter under any 

23 circumstances you would have the a b i l i t y t o service any 

24 customers? 

25 A Right. I was never -- i t was never my thought 
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t h a t we would be without a bridge. 

Q Okay. What, i f any, r e p a i r s or e f f o r t s would 

Corman Allentown make or cooperate w i t h the township or 

Department of Tra n s p o r t a t i o n as t o Wilhelm? 

A Repeat t h a t , please. 

Q What would you do i n e f f o r t s t o , i f anything, t o 

help w i t h the s a f e t y concerns t h a t they have as t o Wilhelm 

at t h i s time? 

A Well, at t h i s time, I can understand t h e i r 

concern. I f they would l i k e t o tomorrow, remove the 

bridge, s t a r t the widening process, b u i l d the abutments and 

wait the 24 months or whatever time i t ' s going t o be before 

they put back the bridge, but I need a time frame on how 

q u i c k l y the bridge can go back because i f Alcoa says 

tomorrow yes, we are i n t e r e s t e d , how q u i c k l y can we put a 

bridge back and I need t h a t answer from whoever would be 

c o n s t r u c t i n g the bridge. 

Q And t h a t ' s d i f f e r e n t from the there's c u r r e n t 

order t h a t ' s i n place because t h a t requires constant --

A The constant t r a f f i c . That's c o r r e c t . 

Q I n other words, Gorman's concern i s some 

f l e x i b i l i t y w i t h respect t o the bridge even being removed, 

however, desi r e t o see the reasonable time frame f o r a 

bridge t o be put back i n place? 
A Right. I do not see pursuing Alcoa's business 
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1 u n t i l a f t e r the STB r u l i n g . I t h i n k i f the process on 

2 removing the bridge and widening and a l l s t a r t e d 

3 immediately, they would have f u l l use of the t r a c k . We 

4 have no plans of operating at t h i s time on t h a t t r a c k . We 

5 have no business on tha t t r a c k today. We are counting on 

6 Alcoa f o r t h i s and I t h i n k any other customers, i t ' s a r a t e 

7 d i f f e r e n t i a l whether they would want t o move f r e i g h t 

8 tomorrow or not. 

9 Q What e f f e c t would i t have on Corman i f you 

10 obtained Alcoa work and the bridge couldn't be replace had 

11 or you couldn't get a d e f i n i t e answer on replacement of the 

12 bridge? 

13 A Well, then a l l e f f o r t s could be l o s t on g a i n i n g 

14 i n t h a t business. 

15 Q So from a business standpoint i t would be 

16 throwing time and e f f o r t i n t o the wind? 

17 A Right. And the r e a l reason f o r buying the l i n e . 

18 MR. JOYCE: I don't have anything f u r t h e r f o r the 

19 witness. I would j u s t guess w e l l , I don't have anything 

2 0 f u r t h e r . Your Honor. 

21 JUDGE COHEN: Mr. Matthews? Cross examine? 

22 MR. MATTHEWS: No, Your Honor. I have no nothing. 

2 3 JUDGE COHEN: Mr. Herzog? 

24 MR. HERZOG: Just a few. 

25 
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CROSS EXAMINATION 

BY MR. HERZOG: 

Q Good afternoon, Mr. Grubb. 

A Good afternoon. 

Q You i n d i c a t e d t h a t when you bought the bridge or 

bought the l i n e t h a t you never thought you would be without 

a bri d g e . I s t h a t correct? 

A That 1s c o r r e c t . 

Q Now, were you involved i n n e g o t i a t i o n s i n the 

purchase and sale of the l i n e ? 

A Of the l i n e from Conrail? 

Q The Cornwall I n d u s t r i a l Track? 

A Yes, I was. 

Q Who else was involved? 

A I n our company? 

Q For R. J. Corman? 

A Mr. Corman. 

Q Did he know whether the bridge would be an 

issue? Whether or not i t would be 

MR. JOYCE: Objection, Your Honor. I don't know i f 

he can t e s t i f y as to h i s knowledge. 

MR. HERZOG: I t h i n k when he spoke --

BY MR. HERZOG: 

Q Are you t a l k i n g j u s t t o your knowledge? You 

never thought? You sai d you never thought the bridge would 
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1 be -- you would be without a bridge. Were you r e f e r r i n g t o 

2 you p e r s o n a l l y or t o R. J. Corman Allentown? 

3 A As R. J. Corman Allentown Railroad, president of 

4 t h a t r a i l r o a d . 

5 Q So you are speaking t h a t Mr. Corman also never 

6 MR. JOYCE: Now he's speaking f o r the company, not 

7 the chairman of the board. 

8 BY MR. HERZOG: 

9 Q Did anybody -- okay. You are speaking f o r the 

10 company. Did anybody and you base t h a t o p i n i o n on your 

11 own personal knowledge, not on knowledge of anybody else? 

12 A Right. 

13 Q I s t h a t correct? 

14 A That's c o r r e c t . I t was i f i t --

15 Q That's a l l , then. 

16 A Okay. 

17 Q At t h i s p o i n t you i n d i c a t e t h a t a l l of R. J. 

18 Corman revenues are $58 m i l l i o n per year. I s t h a t correct? 

19 A Right, gross revenue. 

2 0 Q A l l the companies? 

21 A That's c o r r e c t . 

2 2 Q Have you had any t a l k s w i t h Alcoa regarding t h i s 

23 l i n e ? 

24 A No, we have not had d i r e c t discussion. We have 

25 only t a l k e d w i t h N o r f o l k Southern and met w i t h t h e i r 

HOLBERT ASSOCIATES 
(717) 540-9669 



• 

o 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

318 

marketing people t o s t r a t e g i z e what might be able t o occur 

once the STB r u l e s on the Conrail-CSX merger. 

Q But no d i r e c t t a l k s w i t h Alcoa? 

A No, s i r . No. 

Q And you don't a n t i c i p a t e on pursuing any of those 

t a l k s f o r an extended p e r i o d of time u n t i l the STB r u l e s on 

the merger. I s t h a t correct? 

A That.'s c o r r e c t . I have t o say t h a t we are 

somewhat on No r f o l k Southern's time frame w i t h t h a t . That 

could be a week or two or so e a r l i e r than t h a t STB r u l i n g . 

I t h i n k i t depends on how comfortable the NS f e e l s t h a t the 

r u l i n g w i l l be and then I t h i n k they would probably s t a r t 

discussions. 

Q Do you know what they produce there? 

A No, s i r . Aluminum. Finished goods of some 

product. I'm not --

Q I t could be pens, i t could be car fenders, could 

be whatever? 

A Well, i t could be. 

Q Cy1inders, whatever ? 

A Yes. 

Q You don't know? 

A No. 

Q Do you -- you know nothing about t h e i r 

t r a n s p o r t a t i o n needs? 
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A No. The only t h i n g t h a t I r e c a l l was t h a t they 

l e f t C o n r a i l and went t o t r u c k i n g because of the service 

they received from C o n r a i l . So they d i d ship r a i l --

Q How do you know that? 

A I know t h a t from a l e t t e r I have seen t h a t was 

w r i t t e n t o I bel i e v e someone i n C o n r a i l . 

Q By whom? 

A I am not sure. I j u s t don't remember. This i s a 

long time ago. 

Q So i t ' s b a s i c a l l y based on hearsay? 

A B a s i c a l l y the 

Q So you saw a l e t t e r t h a t you don't know who wrote 

t o C o n r a i l saying they were d i s s a t i s f i e d w i t h t h e i r 

service? 

A I can't r e c a l l . I can't remember who i t was. 

Q You d i d go out and pe r s o n a l l y v i s i t these s i t e s , 

correct? 

A Yes, s i r . 

Q The Wilhelm Avenue s i t e ? 

A Yes. 

Q You are not an engineer? 

A No. 

Q You are not a s a f e t y engineer or anything of t h a t 

s o r t . 

A That's c o r r e c t . 
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1 Q Your experience i s s o l e l y i n the f i e l d , what you 

2 picked up on the job? 

3 A Yes, s i r . 

4 Q I s i t c o r r e c t t h a t you said you would agree t h a t 

5 the bridge should be removed? 

6 A No, I d i d n ' t say t h a t . 

7 Q You d i d not say that? 

8 A No. 

9 Q I guess I misunderstood you? 

10 MR. JOYCE: His testimony, I b e l i e v e , d i r e c t l y said 

11 t h a t under the c o n d i t i o n t h a t they could have a commitment 

12 as t o when a replacement would be put i n , the time 

13 s p e c i f i c 

14 BY MR. HERZOG: 

15 Q Under those circumstances -- okay. That's f i n e . 

16 I am w e ' l l c l a r i f y . I am many not t r y i n g t o t r a p you. 

17 Why, under those circumstance, do you t h i n k i t would be 

18 b e n e f i c i a l t o remove the bridge? 

19 A I don't know what circumstances. Under what 

2 0 circumstances? 

21 Q That you would have the abutments s i t t i n g there 

22 and when Alcoa would p o t e n t i a l l y snap t h e i r f i n g e r s i n the 

2 3 f u t u r e , you would be able t o provide s e r v i c e . Why under. 

24 Those circumstance, do you t h i n k i t would be wise t o remove 

25 the bridge r i g h t now? 
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A I t h i n k the reason i t ' s wise t o remove the bridge 

now I t h i n k i s because i f I understand r i g h t you have had 

testimony t h a t i t ' s a s a f e t y issue today. 

Q That's c o r r e c t . 

A Okay. Being a sa f e t y issue today i f i t ' s your 

f e e l i n g t h a t i t ' s a s a f e t y issue t h a t cannot wait f o r 24 

months or whatever time p e r i o d i t takes f o r us t o see i f we 

cannot develop t h i s business, then I have o n l y s a i d t h a t i t 

would be i d e a l t o move i t today, remove i t today. 

You don•t have t o put the other bridge i n today 

before removing i t as o r i g i n a l l y proposed because we are 

not operating the l i n e . But I would need a commitment how 

q u i c k l y you could put the other bridge i n . 

Q So b a s i c a l l y you were r e l y i n g on our s a f e t y 

concerns saying yes --

A Yes. 

Q t h a t given those s a f e t y concerns, i t would be 

a smart d e c i s i o n t o go t h i s route i f you put the abutments 

i n , t o p r o t e c t our i n t e r e s t s . 

A Right. 

Q Would you have any idea how much revenue would 

r e s u l t from the Alcoa business? 

A No, I couldn't say. 

Q Do you have any idea how much money R. J. Corman 

would expend t o r e h a b i l i t a t e the l i n e ? 
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1 A No. 

2 MR. HERZOG: That's a l l the questions I have. Your 

3 Honor. 

4 JUDGE COHEN: Thank you, Ms. D'Alfonso? 

5 MS. D'ALFONSO: I d i d n ' t hear the answer t o the l a s t 

6 question. 

7 MR. HERZOG: He said yes. 

8 BY MS. D'ALFONSO: 

9 Q You mentioned t h a t R. J. Corman Allentown would 

10 want abutments i n place now i f the s t r u c t u r e were removed. 

11 Do you have any idea how much i t would cost t o put 

12 abutments in? 

13 A No. Not r i g h t o f f , I don't. 

14 Q Would you argue i f I t o l d you about a qu a r t e r of 

15 a m i l l i o n d o l l a r s , b a l l p a r k estimate? 

16 A Probably not, no. 

17 Q So would you can asking t h a t p u b l i c funds, 

18 approximately a quarter of a m i l l i o n d o l l a r s be expended 

19 f o r business t h a t might not happen i n the fut u r e ? 

2 0 A Well, I guess I saw i t as a t w o f o l d t h i n g and I 

21 understand t h a t i f you put i t i n there's a p o s s i b i l i t y of 

22 doing a two t o one slope which again, I t h i n k comes back on 

23 our prop e r t y . The two t o one would b u t t . But i f you put 

24 the abutment i n , I t h i n k i t can also act as a r e t a i n i n g 

25 w a l l even i f the bridge would not go i n . 
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So t h a t may be somewhat the 2 50,000 may be a good 

number t h a t I would agree w i t h but of t h a t 250 you are 

going t o spend so much of t h a t , some of t h a t same money t o 

do your two t o one slope so i t ' s not a t r u e $250,000.00 

d i f f e r e n t i a l t o put the abutments i n , I don't t h i n k . I 

could be wrong. 

Q But you w i l l recognize there i s some a d d i t i o n a l 

cost associated w i t h i n s t a l l i n g i t ? 

A There would be, question. I would agree. 

MS. D'ALFONSO: Thank you. I have no --

BY MS. D'ALFONSO: 

Q Do you have any idea how high the abutments would 

have t o be? 

A No. I haven't seen the drawings. I have no 

idea. 

JUDGE COHEN: Do you know. 

MS. D'ALFONSO: I am t o l d t h a t they would have t o be 

about 2 0 f e e t high based on the current p r e l i m i n a r y plans. 

THE WITNESS: What are the c u r r e n t abutments now? 

MS. D'ALFONSO: I don't know, but I know the road i s 

being r a i s e d . Therefore the abutments would be t a l l e r . 

THE WITNESS: Which creates a d d i t i o n a l work on t r a c k 

s t r u c t u r e , too, because then you've got a l l the approaches 

t o r a i s e probably back f o r 150, 250 f o o t area both sides. 

JUDGE COHEN: Mr. Kilgore? 
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MR. KILGORE: I represent South Lebanon Township i n 

today's proceeding. 

BY MR. KILGORE: 

Q What, p a r t of the issue today i s the a b i l i t y , 

f e a s i b i l i t y t o comply w i t h the terms and co n d i t i o n s of the 

indenture between i t , the R. J. Corman Allentown, Inc. and 

Consolidated R a i l Corporation? Are there any outstanding 

f i n a n c i a l issues between a R. J. Corman Allentown, Inc. and 

Conrail? 

A As i n what, now? I mean, what k i n d of f i n a n c i a l 

issues? 

Q Are there any f i n a n c i a l o b l i g a t i o n s , does 

Allentown Corman have any f i n a n c i a l o b l i g a t i o n s t o Conrail? 

A None. 

Q I t ' s f u l l y p a i d for? 

A I t ' s f u l l y p a i d f o r . 

Q You haven't t e s t i f i e d as t o the assets of 

Allentown Corman. Do you have an estimate of the assets of 

Allentown Corman? 

A As f a r as the v a l u a t i o n or value of the assets? 

Q Yes. 

A No, I don't. I r e a l l y don't. I can't give you 

an idea on t h a t . 

Q You have t e s t i f i e d already t h a t you have had no 

contact w i t h Alcoa? 
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A That's c o r r e c t . 

Q Or your company? 

A That's c o r r e c t . 

Q You t a l k e d about, the p r i o r t o the break t h i s 

morning -- e a r l i e r today t h a t i f Alcoa doesn't come through 

then you would p e t i t i o n t o abandon the l i n e an t h a t ' s p a r t 

of t h a t s t i p u l a t i o n t h a t was entered i n t o as t o the 

at-grade crossing? 

A Right. 

Q And at t h a t p a r t i c u l a r time you were going t o 

cooperate w i t h the removal of the t r a c k s , i f t h a t occurs, 

what steps would R. J. Corman do w i t h respect t o the 

bridge? 

A I t h i n k i f t h a t occurs R. J. Corman w i l l remove 

t h a t bridge. 

JUDGE COHEN: Excuse me. The bridge or j u s t the 

track? 

THE WITNESS: Well, again, I guess i t depends on i f 

we t o t a l l y abandon the l i n e . Your Honor, and.do not give i t 

over the a Rai l s t o T r a i l s , then I t h i n k , you know, the 

e n t i r e s t r u c t u r e would come out. We would scrap the 

s t r u c t u r e or use i t elsewhere. I f we would give i t over t o 

a Ra i l s t o T r a i l s then I t h i n k we would probably not remove 

any of the s t r u c t u r e . 

BY MR. KILGORE; 
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1 Q You have t e s t i f i e d t o the p o t e n t i a l abutment 

2 costs and you f e e l t h a t t h a t ' s necessary t o implement at 

3 t h i s p o i n t i n time i f the bridge i s removed? 

4 A Well, I t h i n k i t would be very h e l p f u l toward the 

5 s e t t i n g a time frame t o q u i c k l y put a bridge back i n 

6 place. As you are aware I guess t h i s would be e i t h e r 

7 continuous pour concrete or 

8 Q I t wouldn't have any s a f e t y issue as t o the 

9 roadway, though. Correct? 

10 A Whether the abutments are or put back now or 

11 not? 

12 Q Right. 

13 A I guess i t depends on how f a r you go back w i t h 

14 your slope. 

15 Q Well, a two t o one slope normal slope along a 

16 highway. I s t h a t correct? 

17 A Well, yeah. Generally t h a t ' s what i t i s . 

18 Q So i t i s your opinion t h a t the abutments don't, 

19 t h a t cost i s an a d d i t i o n a l cost t h a t you want the p u b l i c 

2 0 funds t o be used f o r t o f a c i l i t a t e your g e t t i n g the 

21 c o n t r a c t w i t h Alcoa. I s t h a t correct? 

22 A The d i f f e r e n c e between the i n s t a l l a t i o n of a two 

23 t o one slope and p u t t i n g r e t a i n i n g w a l l abutments i n . 

24 Q So you'd be t a l k i n g about a time frame of 30 

25 days, 45 days t o put i n that? 
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1 A To put a bridge back in? 

2 Q Yes no, t o put the abutments in? 

3 A Well, i t depends. I f i t ' s the middle of 

4 December, I ' d say you are not t a l k i n g about 3 0 days. 

5 Q But l e t ' s say we're i n a s i t u a t i o n where you 

6 can't do much anyway, other than that? 

7 A Well, you can put a bridge on abutments i n 

8 December but you can't pour concrete. 

9 Q Let's say not i n December. You are asking a 

10 quarter of a m i l l i o n d o l l a r s t o be spent of p u b l i c funds 

11 f o r saving what? T h i r t y days? Time frame i n the 

12 c o n s t r u c t i o n period? 

13 A Well, I don't know. I t could be longer than 3 0 

14 days. I t depends on when you can pour concrete. I guess 

15 i f we, i f Alcoa says okay we are ready t o s t a r t w i t h you 

16 January 1 and I come t o --

17 Q Okay. Well, l e t ' s look at the time frame you 

18 have given us. You are l o o k i n g at J u l y or August f o r t h i s 

19 STB approval; r i g h t ? 

20 A Correct. 

21 Q That's c o n s t r u c t i o n p e r i o d . Let's say they give 

22 you the approval r i g h t then. Do you want those abutments 

23 i n so you save 30 days; r i g h t ? 

24 A I beg your pardon, now. I don't --

25 Q Let's say you give the go-ahead i n J u l y or August 
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1 l i k e you are t h i n k i n g the time frame i s going t o be, you 

2 s t i l l want us t o put the abutments in? 

3 MR. JOYCE: Could I ask f o r a c l a r i f i c a t i o n ? The 

4 go-ahead f o r what? The merger or the Alcoa? 

5 MR. KILGORE: The merger. 

6 THE WITNESS: Well, I don't know t h a t they have --

7 they are one and the same. The time frame on merger has t o 

8 do w i t h being aggressive w i t h marketing t o Alcoa and 

9 proceeding then t o t r y t o gain favor w i t h Alcoa and gain 

10 t h e i r business. 

11 BY MR. KILGORE: 

12 Q And you want these abutments put i n even though 

13 you have no idea of the cost t o r e h a b i l i t a t e t h a t l i n e , 

14 t h a t would be pu r e l y Corman Allentown's r e s p o n s i b i l i t y . I s 

15 t h a t correct? 

16 A To r e h a b i l i t a t e the l i n e ? 

17 Q You want these abutments t o be put i n despite 

18 your lack of knowledge as t o what i t would cost t o 

19 r e h a b i l i t a t e the l i n e , even supply r a i l s e r vice t o Alcoa? 

2 0 A I guess I don't see where something has something 

21 t o do w i t h the other. 

22 MR. KILGORE: I have no f u r t h e r questions. 

2 3 JUDGE COHEN: Mr. Dunlap? 

24 MR. DUNLAP: Yes. Just a few p o i n t s of 

25 clarification, Mr. Grubb. 
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1 BY MR. GRUBB: 

2 Q Would you agree t h a t the p o r t i o n of the former 

3 Cornwall I n d u s t r i a l Track and Lebanon Line I be l i e v e i t ' s 

4 c a l l e d , t h a t the p o r t i o n conveyed t o Corman i n the 

5 indenture and the deed, t h a t t h a t includes a l l the subject 

6 crossings a t issue i n t h i s proceeding except f o r Willow 

7 Stre e t i n the C i t y of Lebanon? 

8 A That's c o r r e c t . 

9 Q And would you agree t h a t the n o t i c e i n "the 

10 Federal Register which has been marked as Co n r a i l E x h i b i t 

11 Number 3 or Corman E x h i b i t --

12 MR. JOYCE: I bel i e v e number 2. 

13 MR. DUNLAP: Number 2 --

14 BY MR. DUNLAP: 

15 Q That t h a t authorizes Corman Allentown Lines t o 

16 operate on the l i n e as a Class 3 r a i l c a r r i e r under the 

17 finance docket number on t h a t document? 

18 A That's c o r r e c t . 

19 Q Okay. And would you agree t h a t the indenture 

2 0 between Corman and Conrail which has been entered as 

21 C o n r a i l E x h i b i t Number 3 and Corman E x h i b i t Number 1, t h a t 

22 t h a t o b l i g a t e s on paragraph 4 on page 3, Corman, t h a t 

23 Corman agreed w i t h i n t h a t document i n paragraph 4 on page 3 

24 t o , quote, accept a l l e x i s t i n g and prospective 

25 r e s p o n s i b i l i t y f o r removal and/or r e s t o r a t i o n costs f o r any 
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1 and a l l r a i l r o a d bridges and grade crossings and t h e i r 

2 appurtenances t h a t may be locat e d on, over or under the 

3 premises and grantee f u r t h e r covenants and agrees t h a t i t 

4 w i l l a lso assume any o b l i g a t i o n and/or r e s p o n s i b i l i t y as 

5 may have been or may h e r e a f t e r be imposed on gr a n t o r by any 

6 p u b l i c u t i l i t y commission or any other governmental agency 

7 having j u r i s d i c t i o n f o r any and a l l bridge s t r u c t u r e s and 

8 grade crossings and t h e i r appurtenances i n c l u d i n g , but not 

9 l i m i t e d t o the removal, r e p a i r i n g or r e s t o r a t i o n of same i n 

10 accordance w i t h the requirements of sai d commission or 

11 other governmental agency, unquote. 

12 A I f t h a t was i n our E x h i b i t 1, then yes, we agreed 

13 t o t h a t and I am aware of i t and we recorded t h a t . 

14 Q And f i n a l l y , Mr. Grubb, i s Corman Allentown Lines 

15 prepared t o and does i t agree t o do any work t h a t may be 

16 ordered by t h i s Commission on the p o r t i o n of the l i n e s 

17 conveyed t o Corman Allentown Lines? 

18 A Ask the question again. 

19 Q I s Corman Allentown Lines prepared t o and does i t 

2 0 agree t o do any work t h a t may be ordered by the Commission 

21 i n t h i s proceeding on those p o r t i o n s of the l i n e conveyed 

22 t o i t ? Whatever -- i f the Commission orders you t o do 

23 something, are you prepared t o do i t ? 

24 A Aren't we o b l i g a t e d i f they order something? 

25 Q Well, that's basically my next --
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1 MR. JOYCE: I ob j e c t . I t ' s g e t t i n g i n t o a l e g a l 

2 question. 

3 MR. DUNLAP: Not were you I am not asking whether 

4 you are o b l i g a t e d . 

5 BY MR. DUNLAP: 

6 Q Are you prepared t o and w i l l you agree t o do any 

7 work ordered by the Commission i n t h i s proceeding on those 

8 p o r t i o n s of the l i n e conveyed t o i t ? 

9 A Well, I guess I don't know what i t i s , but I 

10 t h i n k we f e e l l i k e we are l e g a l l y bound by what the 

11 Commission 

12 MR. JOYCE: Subject of course --

13 JUDGE COHEN: We acknowledge t h a t they have the 

14 r i g h t t o take exceptions. 

15 MR. JOYCE: Subject t o whatever. 

16 THE WITNESS: Not being a lawyer, I am not able t o 

17 answer t h a t . 

18 MR. KILGORE: That's a l l r i g h t . Okay. I have 

19 nothing f u r t h e r . 

20 JUDGE COHEN: Before r e d i r e c t , the f i r s t t h i n g , 

21 something t h a t ' s going around i n my mind. Right now, Alcoa 

22 i s using t r u c k s . 

23 THE WITNESS: Correct. 

24 JUDGE COHEN: And they're s a t i s f i e d w i t h the 

25 t r u c k i n g service apparently? 
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1 THE WITNESS: That 1s c o r r e c t . 

2 JUDGE COHEN: So what's the b i g deal? Why the 

3 rush? Assuming t h a t you get a deal w i t h them and the 

4 bridge i s down, why can't they wait u n t i l the bridge i s 

5 up? They are not expecting t r a i n service the next day 

6 a f t e r they sign an agreement w i t h you. Can't you make the 

7 agreement contingent on the bridge being r e s t o r e d or 

8 erected or whatever the circumstances are? 

9 THE WITNESS: I guess the only t h i n g , Your Honor, 

10 t h a t might enter i n t o t h a t would be i f they wanted t o see 

11 i f the service of Nor f o l k Southern and R. J. Corman has 

12 improved over t h a t of Co n r a i l , they o r i g i n a l l y shipped 

13 C o n r a i l . They went t o t r u c k because of se r v i c e . 

14 i t was my understanding -- again, hearsay my 

15 understanding they have a t r u c k i n g c o n t r a c t . I t has some 

16 e x p i r a t i o n date on i t . I f they wanted t o be on r a i l versus 

17 . renewing a t r u c k i n g c o n t r a c t , then t h a t would p l a y a r o l e , 

18 I guess, i n a d e f i n i t i v e date t h a t you would have t o be up 

19 and running. 

20 But I t h i n k what would happen, g e n e r a l l y i t ' s been 

21 my experience t h a t people, shippers who have had service 

22 problems and you make promises, they want t o see i f you can 

23 f u l f i l l your promises. Generally there i s a t r i a l p e r i o d 

24 before they w i l l enter i n t o a long term c o n t r a c t or a j o i n t 

25 l i n e , i f you w i l l , long term c o n t r a c t . I am not sure. I 
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1 hope I answered the question. But I --

2 REDIRECT EXAMINATION 

3 BY MR. JOYCE: 

4 Q Just t o the follow-up on t h a t I understand one of 

5 your major concerns would be you are not c e r t a i n when the 

6 e x p i r a t i o n t h a t t r u c k c o n t r a c t i s and you would l i k e t o be 

7 able t o opportune-ize a t t h a t time frame as i t f a l l s i n --

8 jump on the o p p o r t u n i t y t o service a t t h a t p o i n t i n s t e a d of 

9 having them enter i n t o another t r u c k contract? 

10 A That's c o r r e c t . 

11 Q Or enter i n t o an i n t e r i m deal, l i k e you said, 

12 where you could prove y o u r s e l f ? 

13 A And again, i f you are pursuing someone you r e a l l y 

14 s t r i k e while they are hot. You can't pursue them, they say 

15 w e l l , okay w e ' l l give you a t r y and say how about w a i t i n g 

16 s i x months, you know. And t h e y ' l l say what are you doing 

17 here today. So I guess t h a t ' s t h a t k i n d of --

18 Q Mr. Grubb, under the p r i o r Commission order w i t h 

19 respect t o the Wilhelm Avenue Bridge which was entered, I 

20 b e l i e v e , i n 1992 or '93, i s i t your understanding when you 

21 purchased the l i n e t h a t there would be always service 

22 a v a i l a b l e on the Cornwall I n d u s t r i a l Track while a bridge 

23 was being deconstructed and reconstructed. 

24 MR. HERZOG: Objection, Your Honor. I don't know 

25 who you r e f e r s t o , your understanding when you purchased 
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1 the l i n e . 

2 MR. JOYCE: The company. 

3 MR. HERZOG: I s i t h i s understanding or the 

4 company's understanding when the company purchased the 

5 l i n e ? 

6 MR. JOYCE: The company. He speaks here f o r the 

7 company. I f he's going t o speak f o r himself p e r s o n a l l y --

8 MR. HERZOG: Then I am going t o have t o o b j e c t , 

9 again Your Honor, because he i n d i c a t e d e a r l i e r t h a t R. J. 

10 Corman i s the CEO and he has no idea what R. J. Corman knew 

11 or d i d n ' t know or what about i t . So he can't r e a l l y speak 

12 f o r the company. He can speak as h i s capacity as president 

13 f o r the company. That's i t . 

14 JUDGE COHEN: A president can do a l o t of t a l k i n g 

15 f o r t h e i r company. 

16 MR. HERZOG: I agree w i t h t h a t but t h a t doesn't 

17 necessitate t h a t t h a t ' s the extent of the company's 

18 knowledge, e i t h e r . 

19 MR. JOYCE: I t h i n k the issue was w i t h the use of 

2 0 the l i n e going forward and the i n t e n t of the use of the 

21 l i n e going forward and t h i s i s an issue of a past matter. 

22 There could have been a formal board meeting and he knows 

23 e x a c t l y what they had 

24 JUDGE COHEN: My r e c o l l e c t i o n from one of the 

25 previous hearings was there was some testimony t h a t 
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1 somebody said Alcoa was using t r u c k s and they d i d n ' t i n t e n d 

2 t o go back t o r a i l . 

3 MR. KILGORE: That's on the record as of t h i s 

4 witness, Your Honor. 

5 MR. JOYCE: I t i s but I t h i n k g e t t i n g back t o the 

6 issue of knowledge, I mean, he's speaking f o r the company. 

7 I f you want t o f o l l o w up on --

8 MR. HERZOG: I ' l l f o l l o w up. 

9 MR. JOYCE: -- recross and ask i f he i s t h a t ' s only 

10 l i m i t e d t o him and not t o the company as a whole or he 

11 doesn't have a u t h o r i t y , t h a t ' s , I t h i n k you are e n t i t l e d . 

12 But I t h i n k the question i s -- I ' l l ask the question again. 

13 BY MR. JOYCE: 

14 Q With respect t o the company when you purchased 

15 i t , d i d you be l i e v e there would be, the company b e l i e v e 

16 t h a t there would be a l t e r n a t i v e -- always a l i n e of service 

17 open w i t h respect t o the Wilhelm Avenue Bridge? 

18 A I thought I understood t h a t there would be a 

19 bridge constructed alongside of t h i s bridge t o maintain 

2 0 s ervice p r i o r t o t a k i n g the e x i s t i n g bridge out of se r v i c e . 

21 JUDGE COHEN: And what l e d t o t h a t b e l i e f ? 

22 THE WITNESS: I t h i n k there was something i n some 

23 documentation t h a t we had received. 

24 MR. JOYCE: I t h i n k there's a court order I t h i n k 

25 i t ' s a matter of this record. 
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1 JUDGE COHEN: 1992 order. 

2 MR. JOYCE: Yeah, the 1992 order which s t a t e s , and I 

3 am paraphrasing -- the order states what i t s t a t e s , but I 

4 t h i n k i f I understand i t t h a t there would always be an 

5 avenue t o be operating on and t h a t e n t a i l e d s p e c i f i c a l l y i n 

6 t h a t order, the deconstruction of the current bridge but an 

7 a l t e r n a t i v e avenue provided; r i g h t . 

8 THE WITNESS: Right. 

9 BY MR. JOYCE: 

10 Q An a l t e r n a t i v e bridge. So would t h a t r e q u i r e , t o 

11 your knowledge and understanding, would t h a t r e q u i r e the 

12 c o n s t r u c t i o n of four abutments? 

13 A No, I don't t h i n k i t would be fo u r abutments. I t 

14 was my understanding, I guess when I t a l k e d t o the 

15 gentleman e a r l i e r , was we were t o continue t o use the 

16 bridge you are on now whi l e the other bridge i s being 

17 constructed. But t h a t no, i t would be two new abutments 

18 put i n f o r the new bridge and you would remain o p e r a t i n g 

19 over, i t was my understanding, the o l d bridge u n t i l t h a t 

2 0 was completed. 

21 Q And when counsel asked you on cross examination, 

22 would you be w i l l i n g t o expend i n t h e i r c h a r a c t e r i z a t i o n , 

23 $250,000.00 of p u b l i c money, i s i t your statement and 

24 testimony t h a t e a r l i e r t h a t you, t h a t would be less what 

25 the grading costs would be? 
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1 A No. That wasn't my testimony. My testimony, 

2 when I was asked d i d 250,000 sound l i k e a reasonable number 

3 f o r those abutments, I said yes, t h a t probably was a 

4 reasonable number. I f you used the abutments as r e t a i n i n g 

5 w a l l s , then you do not have the expense of the two t o one 

6 s l o p i n g , grading p u t t i n g the r i p rap on. This k i n d of 

7 t h i n g . 

8 So my comment was there i s some o f f s e t against t h a t 

9 250,000 f o r work t h a t was not performed i n l i e u of the 

10 w a l l s . 

11 Q Do you b e l i e v e t h a t i t would be less expensive t o 

12 b u i l d the abutment w a l l s versus having as you t e s t i f i e d t o 

13 p r e v i o u s l y , one l i n e being constructed alongside while the 

14 other l i n e was being deconstructed? Do you t h i n k t h a t 

15 would be less cost expensive and i f so, why? 

16 A Say t h a t again, s i r . 

17 Q You i n d i c a t e d t h a t there were -- you s t a t e d 

18 e a r l i e r i n your testimony t h a t there was, when you 

19 purchased t h i s l i n e , t h a t there would always be a l i n e 

2 0 o p e r a t i n g there, one would be reconstructed next t o the 

21 e x i s t i n g -- r i g h t on top next t o the e x i s t i n g l i n e on top 

22 of the same abutments. I s t h a t r i g h t ? Break i t down? 

23 A Well, you'd be operating on the same abutments 

24 u n t i l the new bridge went i n , and then i t was my 

25 understanding t h a t the t r a c k was going t o p u l l e d over and 
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1 you would go across the new bridge and the o l d bridge would 

2 be removed. 

3 Q Do you be l i e v e t h a t t h a t i s more expensive or 

4 less expensive than j u s t p u t t i n g i n two abutments at t h i s 

5 p o i n t i n time? That whole process? 

6 A I t h i n k there i s probably some added expense t o 

7 t h a t . You have the f l a g g i n g involved. You have, i f we 

8 were operating today, there i s more expense t o t r y t o put 

9 t h i s bridge and underpass and a l l i n under o p e r a t i o n j u s t 

10 from the sheer f a c t of the delays t h a t you might encounter 

11 i n not on the s t a t e work but the r a i l r o a d work, I t h i n k 

12 there's a savings. 

13 To put a number on t h a t , a d o l l a r number on t h a t , I 

14 can't put a d o l l a r number on i t . But without question 

15 there i s some savings. I don't know the d o l l a r number. 

16 Q Would i t , do you be l i e v e from a business and 

17 president's standpoint w i t h R. J. Corman Allentown Lines 

18 t h a t having not t a l k e d w i t h Alcoa at t h i s p o i n t i n time i n 

19 any way impedes your a b i l i t y l a t e r t o speak w i t h them? 

2 0 A No, I do not. 

21 JUDGE COHEN: Impedes what? 

22 MR. JOYCE: Impedes your a b i l i t y l a t e r t o speak w i t h 

23 them or t o s t r i k e a deal w i t h them. I ' d l i k e --

24 MR. HERZOG: Objection, Your Honor. I t takes two t o 

25 tango. He can only speak for R. J. Corman. Alcoa may have 
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1 committed t o a long term contract w i t h --

2 MR. JOYCE: I'm asking him from h i s personal 

3 standpoint. 

4 JUDGE COHEN: Salesmen can always go i n and p i t c h . 

5 MR. HERZOG: They can always make a p i t c h , but t h a t 

6 wasn't the question. The question was i t impedes the 

7 a b i l i t y t o do i t . 

8 MR. JOYCE: No, your a b i l i t y t o do t h a t . 

9 MR. HERZOG: His a b i l i t y t o walk through the door, 

10 maybe not, but the a c t u a l consummation of a deal could be 

11 impeded by delaying the c o n t r a c t . 

12 JUDGE COHEN: Well, you don't know what k i n d of deal 

13 can be st r u c k . I ' l l o v e r r u l e your o b j e c t i o n . 

14 BY MR. JOYCE: 

15 Q Now, Mr. Grubb, you i n d i c a t e d t h a t you had worked 

16 w i t h Logan Aluminum Company? 

17 A Yes. 

18 Q And Nor f o l k Southern previously? 

19 A CSX. 

2 0 Q CSX, I am so r r y and you are doing --

21 MR. KILGORE: I am going t o obje c t t o t h i s . This i s 

22 going beyond cross examination by us. This i s f u r t h e r 

23 testimony going i n t o some new issues. 

24 MR. JOYCE: No. I t h i n k t h i s i s t o the issue of 

25 being able to develop a business opportunity with a 
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1 customer. I ra i s e d i t on d i r e c t . On cross examination 

2 counsel r a i s e d the issue of whether or not they could work 

3 w i t h a customer they haven't spoken w i t h yet and I am 

4 t r y i n g t o f i n d out i f he p i t c h e d t o other customers and 

5 r a i s i n g i n t h i s examination, whether he's p i t c h e d other 

6 customers by f i r s t meeting w i t h CRX. 

7 THE WITNESS: CSX. 

8 MR. JOYCE: CSX team and then p u t t i n g together a 

9 s t r a t e g y and p i t c h i n g i t and whether t h a t was successful i n 

10 the past. That's a l l I am simply t r y i n g t o e s t a b l i s h . I f 

11 you'11 s t i p u l a t e t o t h a t i t ' s 

12 MR. KILGORE: I t ' s s t i l l i n the record. I t ' s 

13 s p e c u l a t i v e . 

14 MR. JOYCE: I t ' s not speculative i f you do i t i n the 

15 past w i t h somebody else or not. 

16 MR. KILGORE: Whether i t ' s r e l e v a n t or not. I'm 

17 s o r r y . Whether i t ' s r e l e v a n t . 

18 JUDGE COHEN: The f i n a l outcome i t might be 

19 s p e c u l a t i v e . Go ahead. 

2 0 BY MR. JOYCE: 

21 Q Have you i n the past planned s t r a t e g y t o market 

22 customers i n the aluminum i n d u s t r y and met w i t h other 

2 3 r a i l r o a d s and put together s t r a t e g y and then p i t c h e d i t and 

24 i t become successful? 

25 A Yes, we have. And I might add one of the reasons 
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t h a t t h a t i s so important t o f i r s t work w i t h your 

interchanging c a r r i e r , i t ' s a must when you go i n t o quote 

a r a t e , which t y p i c a l l y , money moving t o the bottom l i n e i s 

what encourages companies t o ship one mode or the other and 

service c e r t a i n l y enters i n t o i t . 

But when you go i n t o make your p i t c h , i f you w i l l , 

t o an Alcoa, you c e r t a i n l y need t o know t h a t the NS, you 

need t o know t h a t they, as w e l l as y o u r s e l f j o i n t l y , w i t h 

the r a t e you are o f f e r i n g i s a t t r a c t i v e enough j o i n t l y t o 

move t h a t t r a f f i c where the tru c k s are now moving t h a t 

t r a f f i c and without f i r s t working hand i n hand w i t h your 

connecting c a r r i e r , only then are you able t o know what you 

can o f f e r and service-wise the number of days movement, and 

so son. 

So i t ' s not unusual and i t ' s almost mandatory t h a t 

you do t h a t f i r s t before c a l l i n g on a customer. And yes, 

we have done t h a t s u c c e s s f u l l y w i t h Logan Aluminum, t h e i r 

t e r m i n a l at B r i d g e f i e l d as w e l l as ALCAN which are two of 

the l a r g e s t aluminum people i n the world. 

Q With respect t o the abutments, are they as 

important as being able t o know d e f i n i t i v e l y when a bridge 

could be put up i f the bridge, i n f a c t , i s taken down i n 

the i n t e r i m ? 

A Ask t h a t again. 

Q Is i t why is i t important that the abutments 
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1 be i n place at t h i s p o i n t i n time? 

2 A Well, again, I t h i n k there's f a c t o r s t h a t enter 

3 i n t o p u t t i n g abutments i n versus p u t t i n g i n a s t e e l bridge 

4 or I beams, i f you w i l l , on these abutments. They can be 

5 done any time of year. Abutments t y p i c a l l y I guess i t 

6 would be I don't know i f i t ' s continuous i s what's 

7 proposed. I don't know what's proposed, but i n the middle 

8 of the win t e r , I t h i n k we a l l know you can't pour concrete 

9 and there i s a c e r t a i n amount of cure days t h a t are 

10 r e q u i r e d f o r whatever concrete you are pouring. So i t ' s a 

11 weather f a c t o r . 

12 Q What i f the assurance was made t h a t the abutments 

13 could be put up and the bridge replaced, would t h a t appease 

14 R. J, Corman i f you knew a d e f i n i t i v e date when a l l t h a t 

15 could be done, so t h a t i f Alcoa s a i d yes you could act, and 

16 use t h a t 1ine ? 

17 A That's r i g h t . I f we could - - i f somebody could 

18 say t o us -- and t h a t would be have t o be a reasonable 

19 time. This can't be w e l l , we can do a l l t h i s i n a year. A 

2 0 year i s not an acceptable number and at t h i s p o i n t I don't 

21 know e x a c t l y what's an acceptable number but i t c e r t a i n l y 

22 has t o be a much t i g h t e r frame than t h a t . Even t i g h t e r 

23 than s i x months. 

24 Q For the whole bridge t o be constructed? 

25 A For i t t o be abutments up, bridge i n time i n and 
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ready f o r r a i l t r a f f i c . 

Q So as opposed t o having one t r a c k being 

deconstructed and one r i d i n g next t o i t w i t h the p o t e n t i a l 

a d d i t i o n a l costs which you are open t o i s a deconstruction 

of the bridge, but a d e f i n i t i v e date from when you give 

n o t i c e t h a t the bridge could be up and operat i n g . So you 

are w i l l i n g t o have some f l e x . I s t h a t correct? 

A That•s c o r r e c t . 

Q And t h a t ' s what you are open t o , s i r ? 

A That's c o r r e c t and I t h i n k t h a t ' s what was 

o f f e r e d . 

MR. JOYCE: I don't have anything f u r t h e r . Your 

Honor. 

JUDGE COHEN: Mr. Matthews. 

MR. MATTHEWS: No questions. 

JUDGE COHEN: Mr. Herzog? 

MR. HERZOG: No, Your Honor. 

MS. D'ALFONSO: Nothing, thank you. 

JUDGE COHEN: Mr. Kilgore? 

MR. KILGORE: No questions. Your Honor. 

JUDGE COHEN: Mr. Dunlap? 

MR. DUNLAP: No questions. Your Honor. 

JUDGE COHEN: Mr. Joyce? 

MR. JOYCE: Your Honor, i f I may, I ' d j u s t l i k e t o 

c a l l on behalf of Corman, an engineer Mark Sawyer t o 
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1 t e s t i f y b r i e f l y j u s t w i t h respect t o the abutments and some 

2 of the issues on the bridge. 

3 JUDGE COHEN: Very w e l l . B r i e f l y . 

4 MR. JOYCE: I t h i n k we can accomplish t h a t . Your 

5 Honor. 

6 JUDGE COHEN: Good afternoon. Mr. Sawyer, s t a t e 

7 your f u l l name. 

8 MR. SAWYER: Pardon me. 

9 JUDGE COHEN: Please s t a t e your f u l l name. 

10 MR. SAWYER: Mark W. Sawyer, S-a-w-y-e-r. 

11 JUDGE COHEN: Raise your r i g h t hand, s i r . 

12 MARK W. SAWYER, cal l e d as a witness, having been 

13 duly sworn, was examined and t e s t i f i e d as follows: 

14 JUDGE COHEN: Thank you. 

15 DIRECT EXAMINATION 

16 BY MR. JOYCE: 

17 Q Mr. Sawyer, could you please b r i e f l y describe and 

18 s t a t e your education? 

19 MR. KILGORE: I bel i e v e t h a t ' s on the record, Your 

2 0 Honor. I t ' s on the record from p r i o r testimony. 

21 JUDGE COHEN: Just s t a t e what your job d u t i e s are. 

22 THE WITNESS: Graduate of V i l l a n o v a U n i v e r s i t y , 

23 Bachelor's i n C i v i l Engineering, and I am li c e n s e d as a 

24 Professional Engineer i n the State of -- Commonwealth of 

2 5 Pennsylvania. 
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1 BY MR. JOYCE: 

2 Q And where are you c u r r e n t l y employed, s i r ? 

3 A I am employed by Consolidated R a i l Corporation i n 

4 Ph i l a d e l p h i a , Pennsylvania. 

5 Q And what i s your p o s i t i o n there? 

6 A I am a P r i n c i p a l Engineer-Public Improvements. 

7 Q And what does t h a t e n t a i l ? 

8 A B a s i c a l l y a f a c i l i t a t o r , coordinator of p u b l i c 

9 improvement p r o j e c t s as i t a f f e c t s Conrail's operations and 

10 pro p e r t y . 

11 Q Does t h a t include, s i r , engineering work w i t h 

12 respect t o bridge overpass, r a i l r o a d bridge overpasses? 

13 A Correct. 

14 Q How long have you held t h a t p o s i t i o n ? 

15 A I have held -- the d u t i e s I have done i n the 

16 1980's. I have been reassigned t o the current d u t i e s as I 

17 d i d i n the 'SOs w i t h a new t i t l e so a year as a p r i n c i p a l 

18 engineer, but I have done such work i n the 1980's under 

19 another t i t l e . 

20 Q Are you authorized today t o t e s t i f y on behalf of 

21 R. J. Corman Allentown Lines? 

22 A Yes. 

23 Q And you are you f a m i l i a r w i t h the Wilhelm 

24 underpass which i s the subject of t h i s proceeding? 

25 A Yes. 
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1 MS. D'ALFONSO: Your Honor, I'm going t o obje c t and 

2 a t l e a s t ask f o r f u r t h e r c l a r i f i c a t i o n as t o how Mr. 

3 Sawyer, an employee of Conrail i s authorized t o t e s t i f y on 

4 behalf of another c o r p o r a t i o n . 

5 JUDGE COHEN: Who gave you a u t h o r i z a t i o n ? 

6 THE WITNESS: What was the question? 

7 MS. D'ALFONSO: The judge j u s t asked you a question. 

8 THE WITNESS: Who gave me -- Conrail gave me 

9 a u t h o r i z a t i o n . 

10 JUDGE COHEN: To t e s t i f y on behalf of Corman. 

11 THE WITNESS: That i s c o r r e c t . 

12 JUDGE COHEN: Who i n Corman asked you t o t e s t i f y on 

13 t h e i r behalf? Did t h i s happen --

14 THE WITNESS: That occurred p r i o r t o today. Much 

15 p r i o r t o today. We t r i e d -- the idea s t a r t e d a t the l a s t 

16 hearing. 

17 MR. JOYCE: And i t ' s been something t h a t we have had 

18 an understanding w i t h Mr. Sawyer and Conrail t h a t he would 

19 t e s t i f y . 

2 0 MS. D'ALFONSO: But the o f f e r f o r Mr. Sawyer was t o 

21 t e s t i f y about the abutments. So do we have t h i s abutment 

22 p l a n months ago at the l a s t hearing, or i s t h a t something 

23 new. What i s Mr. Sawyer going t o t e s t i f y to? 

24 MR. JOYCE: He i s going --he was authorized and 

25 over t o t e s t i f y on a c t u a l l y a l l of the issues t h a t were 
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p r i o r t o t h i s morning and t h i s afternoon. He's j u s t l i k e 

any other engineer, we can c e r t a i n l y c a l l an engineer or 

any witness j u s t l i k e I said e a r l i e r , we can c a l l somebody, 

— you know, he's being c a l l e d as an engineer today t o 

t e s t i f y and he's authorized by us and he's authorized by 

h i s employer. I don't see why he has t o -- what h i s 

employment has --

JUDGE COHEN: The question i s , i s he q u a l i f i e d t o 

t e s t i f y t h a t there i s a need f o r abutments i n t h i s 

proceeding. 

MR. JOYCE: No. Not s o l e l y t h a t . I am sorry, Your 

Honor. Just t o c o r r e c t myself, t o t e s t i f y as t o the 

Wilhelm Avenue Bridge and issues on the abutments and the 

s t a t u s of the bridge a t t h i s time. 

MR. HERZOG: What's amazing. Your Honor, i s t h a t Mr. 

Sawyer at the l a s t hearing t r i e d t o t e s t i f y and you 

precluded h i s testimony and he admitted he hadn't been t o 

the crossings i n 20 years and they r e s u r r e c t him as 

Gorman's witness. B e a u t i f u l . 

MR. JOYCE: Well, he --

MR. HERZOG: I mean, I am not saying i t ' s not l e g a l . 

I t ' s j u s t k i n d of p l a y i n g musical witness t o a c e r t a i n 

extent. I don't know. Something s t i n k s and I can't q u i t e 

f i g u r e out what i t i s but here's a witness t h a t was not 

competent t o t e s t i f y at the l a s t hearing and he 1s going t o 
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1 t e s t i f y today t o thi n g s he wasn't competent t o t e s t i f y t o 

2 i n October. 

3 JUDGE COHEN: You know we have t o know what the 

4 s t a t u s of t h i s bridge i s , so I mean the Commission wants t o 

5 know and I am going t o have t o have something t o base my 

6 d e c i s i o n . So l e t ' s get i t on the record. 

7 BY MR. JOYCE: 

8 Q When d i d you l a s t v i s i t the bridges? I'm sorry, 

9 the Wilhelm Avenue Bridge and crossings? 

10 A Three days before the l a s t hearing we had. I t 

11 was f o u r months ago. 

12 MR. JOYCE: For the record, your Honor, I t h i n k 

13 counsel i s s t a t i n g , Mr. Herzog i s s t a t i n g t h a t a t the f i r s t 

14 hearing he hadn't been t o the s i t e . 

15 JUDGE COHEN: The f i r s t hearing was, I t h i n k , i n 

16 August and the l a s t was October. 

17 MR. JOYCE: He has been there since then. 

18 JUDGE COHEN: When was the l a s t time you were there. 

19 THE WITNESS: October, i n '97. 

2 0 BY MR. JOYCE: 

21 Q And when you were v i s i t i n g the crossings and 

22 Wilhelm Avenue Bridge d i d you inspect them and review them? 

23 A Yes. 

24 Q And w i t h respect t o the Wilhelm Avenue Bridge, 

25 what were your observations w i t h respect t o from a s a f e t y 

HOLBERT ASSOCIATES 
(717) 540-9669 



0 

0 

0 

349 

1 standpoint? 

2 A Let me c l a r i f y . I d i d v i s i t Wilhelm Avenue 

3 Bridge. I was p a r t of the i n i t i a l s i t e , PUC s i t e 

4 conference 1991. So I am f a m i l i a r t o speak on behalf of 

5 the Wilhelm Avenue Bridge from the e v o l u t i o n of t h i s 

6 p r o j e c t since '91. So I noted i t ' s a substandard bridge, 

7 g e o m e t r i c a l l y opposing onto the t r a v e l i n g p u b l i c and 

8 warrants s a f e t y concerns. 

9 Q And s p e c i f i c a l l y , could you, what concerns? 

10 A As t e s t i f i e d t o , the record speaks t o i t s e l f , but 

11 there's close clearance, h o r i z o n t a l , v e r t i c a l and some 

12 drainage concerns regarding ponding of water underneath of 

13 the bridge I be l i e v e i s what i t was. 

14 Q Did you make any suggestions t o R. J. Corman w i t h 

15 respect t o the c o n s t r u c t i o n of a new bridge and what might 

16 be accomplished t o an attempt at r e s o l u t i o n of the matters 

17 at issue i n t h i s proceeding? 

18 A Well, as you a l l know, today we have been a l l 

19 t r y i n g t o brainstorm t o resolve the concerns of a l l 

2 0 p a r t i e s , one Corman Allentown t o not remove an o p p o r t u n i t y 

21 t o provide r a i l service t o Alcoa and secondly t o the 

22 p r o j e c t t o replace an antiquated bridge s t r u c t u r e w i t h a 

23 modern s t r u c t u r e , so i n t h a t brainstorming several ideas 

24 were proposed and discussed. 

25 Q And some of those and you made some 
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1 recommendations i n t h a t process? 

2 A Yes. 

3 Q And i n your opinion, s i r , would the order, 1992 

4 order t h a t i s c u r r e n t l y i n place, i f t h a t was t o be c a r r i e d 

5 out p r e c i s e l y , would the cost be more or less than i f the 

6 bridge was deconstructed now and abutments put up? 

7 MR. KILGORE: I am go t o objec t . Your Honor. Those 

8 costs t h a t we t a l k e d about as p a r t of t h a t order were 1993 

9 costs. Unless he i s an actuary t o can t e l l us what t h a t i s 

10 going t o be today I don't t h i n k he's competent t o t e s t i f y . 

11 JUDGE COHEN: Sustained. 

12 BY MR. JOYCE: 

13 Q Are you, w i t h respect t o the abutments, do you 

14 have any op i n i o n as t o what the cost would be t o constru c t 

15 abutments i f the bridge was t o be deconstructed? 

16 A I don't dispute the f i g u r e o f f e r e d here about 

17 $250,000.00 t o construct the abutments. That seems 

18 reasonable. 

19 Q Would there be any b e n e f i t t o the abutments i f 

20 they were constructed i f the bridge was never put i n 

21 place? 

22 MR. KILGORE: I am going t o ob j e c t . I don't know i f 

23 he's q u a l i f i e d t o t e s t i f y as t o what b e n e f i t s there would 

24 be. 
25 MR. JOYCE: He i s an engineer. 
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1 JUDGE COHEN: From an engineering standpoint he 

2 would know. 

3 MR. KILGORE: The b e n e f i t s t o what. Your Honor? I 

4 mean, t h a t ' s a very broad question. 

5 MR. JOYCE: I am on d i r e c t examination. I am not 

6 going t o lead him. 

7 JUDGE COHEN: From an engineering standpoint. 

8 THE WITNESS: The idea t h a t was discussed t o i n s t a l l 

9 abutments i s an attempt t o address a s o l u t i o n t o the 

10 dilemma of the s a f e t y issues t h a t c e r t a i n p a r t i e s here 

11 today had regarding highway t r a v e l and also the issues t h a t 

12 the r a i l r o a d has t o maintain r a i l s e r v ice and i t was 

13 thought t h a t from an engineering p o i n t of view, t h a t i f you 

14 remove the e x i s t i n g obstacles of t r a v e l i n g under the 

15 e x i s t i n g bridge, t h a t addresses the s a f e t y issue t h a t the 

16 p r o j e c t sponsors would have but also allows a b e t t e r 

17 o p p o r t u n i t y and f l e x i b i l i t y t o have a bridge t o be 

18 constructed i n the f u t u r e i f , indeed, the r a i l r o a d , Corman 

19 Allentown wanted t o respond q u i c k l y t o Alcoa t o provide 

2 0 r a i l access and upon which a bridge would need t o be 

21 e s t a b l i s h e d . 

22 BY MR. JOYCE: 

23 Q Would there be a r e t a i n i n g w a l l b e n e f i t as p a r t 

24 of t h a t also? 

25 A Well, a r e t a i n i n g w a l l slash abutment i s the same 
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1 s t r u c t u r e member t h a t we are interchanging. A r e t a i n i n g 

2 w a l l would be what i t i s to hold back the embankment. I f 

3 i t ' s a lso t o accommodate a bridge i t ' s name would l a t e r 

4 then change, t u r n i n t o an abutment. I t would be one and 

5 the same s t r u c t u r e . 

6 Q Do you have any op i n i o n as t o the cost of the two 

7 t o one grade as suggested previously? 

8 A I have no p a r t i c u l a r d e t a i l e d estimate on t h a t . 

9 Q Do you have -- d i d you make any suggestions t o 

10 Corman w i t h respect t o any temporary issues t h a t the 

11 communities could -- s t r i k e t h a t . Did you make any 

12 suggestions t o Corman as t o any temporary issues the 

13 township could take or PennDOT w i t h respect t o s a f e t y of 

14 t h a t bridge t i l l maybe perhaps Corman could maybe f i n d out 

15 d e f i n i t i v e l y on the Alcoa matter? 

16 A Yes. 

17 Q What were those items? 

18 A I n our brainstorming, n o t i n g , again, t h i s dilemma 

19 of the concerns of s a f e t y under the e x i s t i n g bridge as w e l l 

2 0 as the concerns of the r a i l r o a d t o provide an o p p o r t u n i t y 

21 t o provide r a i l s ervice t o Alcoa, I had thought of a 

22 proposal n o t i n g t h a t i n 24 months, Corman Allentown w i l l 

23 have an idea i f they are a c t i v e or not a c t i v e i n the 

24 commitment t o r a i l s ervice and upon which what measures 

25 that begged the question of what measures could be done for 
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1 the next 24 months t o provide improved s a f e t y a t the 

2 e x i s t i n g crossing. 

3 I f the crossing i s indeed unsafe c e r t a i n l y the 

4 record shows a l l p a r t i e s there agreeing t o i t , we a l l have 

5 a r e s p o n s i b i l i t y t o do something t o the t r a v e l i n g p u b l i c . 

6 I f we are i n f o r seven years now t r y i n g t o f i g u r e out how 

7 t o get t h i s new bridge b u i l t , what have we done i n seven 

8 years t o address the saf e t y a t t h a t crossing. 

9 I would suggest maybe t h i s goes on f o r another 

10 couple years and we have an o b l i g a t i o n t o l e g i t i m a t e l y 

11 assess what s a f e t y issues they are and have a 

12 r e s p o n s i b i l i t y t o address them while we debate the matter 

13 and I suggested a b l i n k i n g l i g h t . I suggested a speed 

14 bump. I suggested perhaps more advance n o t i c e t o the 

15 p u b l i c , e i t h e r by newspaper and rad i o . 

16 I then would suggest t h a t maybe the p o l i c e do more 

17 t o reg u l a t e the e x i s t i n g motor v e h i c l e r u l e s t h a t are i n 

18 e f f e c t regarding speed l i m i t ; s i g n i n g regarding poor 

19 weather, c e r t a i n low cost items t h a t indeed would provide 

20 an enhanced s a f e t y u n t i l t h i s dispute i s resolved 

21 s a t i s f a c t o r i l y . 

22 MR. JOYCE: No f u r t h e r questions. 

23 JUDGE COHEN: Mr. Matthews? 

24 MR. MATTHEWS: No, Your Honor. I have no questions 

25 of t h i s witness. 
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1 JUDGE COHEN: Mr. Herzog? 

2 'MR. HERZOG: I j u s t want t o make sure I d i d 

3 understand your testimony. 

4 CROSS EXAMINATION 

5 BY MR. HERZOG: 

6 Q You do recognize t h a t the crossing p h y s i c a l l y 

7 poses a hazard t o the p u b l i c a t t h i s p o i n t ; t r a v e l i n g 

8 p u b l i c . i s t h a t correct? 

9 A I wouldn't dispute t h a t . That's c o r r e c t . 

10 Q And the three t h i n g s t h a t you mentioned are the 

11 close clearance issues, the drainage issues and s i g h t 

12 distance problems. I s t h a t correct? 

13 A I d i d n ' t mention s i g h t distance. I t h i n k the 

14 s i g h t distance, i t doesn't come i n t o play. V e r t i c a l 

15 distance of tr u c k s a matter here, I mean, do they slow down 

16 t o make sure they can get underneath t h a t l i t t l e t u n n e l . 

17 That would be what I would be concerned w i t h . 

18 Q The drainage issues, would not be addressed by 

19 any of the quick f i x e s , temporary f i x e s t h a t you suggested, 

20 i s t h a t correct? That the b l i n k i n g l i g h t , the speed bump, 

21 signage and the speeding? 

22 A Well, as I understand the con d i t i o n s there, the 

23 drainage issue i s an issue when there's a good storm. When 

24 i t ' s nice and dry out there 'is no r e a l drainage problem 

25 the r e . That i s not u n l i k e many s i t u a t i o n s or s i t e s and 
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1 l o c a t i o n s throughout the whole area. 

2 You can s t i l l address t h a t . You can address t h a t by 

3 a speed l i m i t and a warning sign and reg u l a t e the speed 

4 l i m i t . Most accidents occur at crossings and on the 

5 highways due t o people not obeying the r u l e s and i n e f f e c t 

6 i f you have you had a f i v e mile an hour or ten mile an hour 

7 speed l i m i t through the bridge t h a t would help the 

8 m o t o r i s t s t o negotiate any ponding of water t h a t would 

9 occur through a storm. 

10 Q To your knowledge, does the drainage issue become 

11 an i c e issue i n the winter? 

12 A Yep, sure. 

13 Q Does decreasing a m o t o r i s t ' s speed give him 

14 c o n t r o l on ice? 

15 A You are not going t o reduce a l l the r i s k . 

16 There's always 

17 Q There are inherent r i s k s t h a t cannot be addressed 

18 by v i r t u e of t h i s bridge being i n place. I s t h a t c orrect? 

19 A Right. And I'm o f f e r i n g ideas t o minimize t h a t 

20 r i s k w h i l e t h i s process of a f i n a l r e s o l u t i o n i s reached. 

21 Maybe close the road i f there's a t r u e s a f e t y issue. I f 

22 you r e a l l y t h i n k someone's going t o h u r t maybe the road 

23 should be closed. 

24 MR. HERZOG: That's a l l the questions I have. 

25 JUDGE COHEN: Ms. D'Alfonso? 
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1 BY MS. D'ALFONSO: 

2 Q Good afternoon, Mr. Sawyer. Are you speaking o f f 

3 the c u f f when you are saying c l o s i n g the road? Do you know 

4 i f t h a t ' s even a v i a b l e o p t i o n f o r South Lebanon Township? 

5 A I am speaking from the p o i n t of view t h a t i f 

6 there's a t r u e s a f e t y consideration and, i t doesn't take 

7 long f o r anybody t o walk out and walk a highway, walk an 

8 a l l e y , walk a roadway and come up w i t h a whole l i s t of 

9 unsafe c o n d i t i o n s and i t ' s the management of and reducing 

10 the r i s k i s the r e a l key and on the r a i l r o a d , we have 

11 implemented a s a f e t y program t o be so sa f e t y conscious t h a t 

12 before, f o r example, there i s a meeting i n a room l i k e 

13 here, we would have a s a f e t y b r i e f i n g on the f i r e escapes, 

14 who w i l l c a l l 911? Where would you go i n the event of a 

15 f i r e ? 

16 So how do you respond i f there i s somebody's l i f e 

17 and limb i n jeopardy at Wilhelm Avenue. I w i l l t e l l you, 

18 you do respond and I don't know i f t h a t means you do shut 

19 the road down and measure what the consequences t o the 

2 0 s a f e t y of the people t h a t --

21 Q My question i s have you done that? 

22 A No, ma'am. I don't know the p a r t i c u l a r s . 

23 Q That's a suggestion? 

24 A Yes. 

25 Q You said you were out at the site when the 
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1 i n i t i a l f i e l d conference f o r the Wilhelm Avenue Bridge 

2 was --

3 A Yes. I was at a 1991 f i e l d conference. 

4 Q Was Conrail serving Alcoa at t h a t time? 

5 A Yes. 

6 Q Are you suggesting --

7 A I t was an a c t i v e , we had r a i l s e r v i c e . 

8 Q I t was an a c t i v e l i n e ? 

9 A Yeah. 

10 Q One of your suggestions was t h a t abutments slash 

11 r e t a i n i n g w a l l s be constructed now i f the bridge i s removed 

12 now, t h a t an abutment slash r e t a i n i n g w a l l be constructed. 

13 I s t h a t correct? 

14 A Yes. 

15 Q i s t h a t not i n t r o d u c i n g an obstacle t o the 

16 t r a v e l i n g p u b l i c which may end up not being necessary i f R. 

17 J. Corman Allentown Lines i s not successful i n the b i d w i t h 

18 Alcoa? 

19 A Not i f the abutments are b u i l t per the plan, 

20 which i s a widened road w i t h appropriate shoulders. 

21 Q Why would you not, the South Lebanon Township, 

22 w i t h funding from the s t a t e do a t o two t o one slope i f the 

23 s t r u c t u r e i s not necessary and not introduce a concrete 

24 obstacle i n the roadway? 

25 A I don't agree t h a t a concrete obstacle per your 
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1 bridge plans f o r t h i s s i t e f o r the replacement bridges i s a 

2 s a f e t y aspect. You have made a widened the span of the 

3 brid g e . Therefore, the abutments are s a f e l y out of the way 

4 of the t r a v e l i n g p u b l i c . 

5 Q But the abutments are necessary f o r a bridge, not 

6 f o r the roadway. I s t h a t correct? 

7 A The abutments are, by d e f i n i t i o n , an item f o r a 

8 brid g e . That's c o r r e c t . 

9 Q Mr. Sawyer, do you have any idea what an 

10 estimated cost would be f o r the current s t r u c t u r e t o be 

11 removed, the roadway work t o be done? I t sounds l i k e you 

12 have seen plans. 

13 A Uh-huh. 

14 Q You have seen t h a t design. And a two t o one 

15 slope. Do you have any idea --

16 A A rough idea of the cost f o r the p r o j e c t as --

17 Q Not f o r the p r o j e c t as you've seen the plan. The 

18 p r o j e c t as I defined, which was the removal r i g h t now of 

19 two t o one slope and the roadway widening? 

2 0 A Yeah. Oh, you want a rough idea of what t h a t 

21 would be without r e p l a c i n g the abutments? 

22 Q Uh-huh. 

23 A B a s i c a l l y , what you are l o o k i n g a t i s a bridge 

24 d e m o l i t i o n , which we do o f t e n on abandoned l i n e s and i f the 

25 two t o one slope i s a requirement, p a r t of t h a t d e m o l i t i o n 
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1 and removal of the abutments and f o o t i n g as you have here, 

2 there's no u t i l i t y work involved or you are not going t o 

3 address drainage. 

4 Q Let's address drainage. 

5 A Pardon? 

6 Q You can include drainage. 

7 A I can t e l l you a de m o l i t i o n p r o j e c t of a bridge 

8 o f t e n l i k e t h a t would be somewhere between 50 and 

9 $75,000.00. Drainage, then, I don't -- t h a t can vary 

10 another 20, whatever. Just t o give you a general idea. 

11 MS. D'ALFONSO: Okay. I have nothing f u r t h e r . 

12 Thank you. 

13 JUDGE COHEN: Mr. Kilgore? 

14 BY MR. KILGORE: 

15 Q Are you f a m i l i a r w i t h what i t would cost t o r a i s e 

16 the road as per the plan? 

17 JUDGE COHEN: To what, s i r ? 

18 MR. KILGORE: To r a i s e the road. 

19 THE WITNESS: No. 

2 0 BY MR. KILGORE: 

21 Q The highway abutments t h a t are i n dispute the 2 0 

22 f o o t --

2 3 A Twenty-three, f e e t I t h i n k i t ' s what they are --

24 Q Twenty-three f e e t of abutment f o r the bridge t h a t 

25 may not occur; correct? 
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1 A That 1s c o r r e c t . 

2 Q And the best s a f e t y s o l u t i o n i s t o remove the 

3 bridge as t o the t r a v e l i n g p u b l i c . I s t h a t correct? 

4 A Best long term s o l u t i o n i s t o have a modern 

5 s t r u c t u r e there, c o r r e c t . 

6 Q No, I said i s t o remove the bridge. That's the 

7 best temporary s o l u t i o n , t o remove the bridge. I s t h a t 

8 correct? 

9 A And t o e s t a b l i s h a standard PennDOT roadway w i t h 

10 appropriate shoulders, lane widths and p r o f i l e s and s i g h t 

11 distances. 

12 Q And you have said p r i o r here t h a t ' s the i n t e n t of 

13 the township? 

14 A Yes. That's c o r r e c t . 

15 MR. KILGORE: I have no other questions. 

16 MR. DUNLAP: No questions. Your Honor. 

17 MR. JOYCE: I don't have any. Your Honor. 

18 JUDGE COHEN: Thank you, Mr. Sawyer. 

19 MR. JOYCE: We don't have any more witnesses. Your 

20 Honor. I simply, j u s t f o r the record, w i l l move the 

21 photographs which we have p r e v i o u s l y put i n the record t h i s 

22 morning i n t o evidence. 

23 JUDGE COHEN: We'll move i n t o the record RJC 

24 E x h i b i t s 1 through 13 and what I have i d e n t i f i e d as B e l l 

25 Exhibit Number 1 and I ' l l hand to the reporter the letter 

HOLBERT ASSOCIATES 
(717) 540-9669 



o 

361 

1 of A p r i l 15, 1998 from Janet M i l l e r , counsel f o r B e l l 

2 A t l a n t i c , Pennsylvania and w e ' l l move t h a t i n t o the record 

3 and ask the r e p o r t e r -- I ' l l hand my copy t o the r e p o r t e r 

4 ask him t o make a copy f o r h i s purposes. Any f u r t h e r 

5 witnesses, l a d i e s and gentlemen? 
6 (RJC Exhibits Nos. 1 through 13 and B e l l A t l a n t i c 

Exhibit No. 1 were admitted i n evidence.) 
7 

8 MR. KILGORE: I j u s t have one matter, two matters. 

9 I supplied two l e t t e r s t o the counsel and one i s addressed 

10 t o Curt Cole from Alcoa, t h e i r c o n t i n u i n g statement t h a t 

11 they do not have r a i l service or in t e n d t o have r a i l 

12 service and t h a t l e t t e r i s dated A p r i l 14, 1998 and, i n 

13 f a c t , they have removed the t r a c k on t h e i r p r o p e r t y and 

14 requested a d d i t i o n a l t r a c k removed by Conrail which would 

15 now be R. J. Corman. 

16 The second l e t t e r was sent t o me of Robert S i e g r i s t , 

17 a t t o r n e y f o r Robert S i e g r i s t who i s on the m a i l i n g l i s t 

18 t h a t ' s a neighboring p r o p e r t y t o Wilhelm Avenue Bridge. He 

19 wanted me t o introduce a l e t t e r s t a t i n g Mr. Seagrist agrees 

20 w i t h the township p o s i t i o n t o remove the bridge and r a i s e 

21 the road. 

22 I ' d l i k e t o enter those i n t o evidence without having 

23 Mr. Kulp t e s t i f y . I f you want Mr. Kulp t o t e s t i f y I don't 

24 have any o b j e c t i o n . 

25 MR. JOYCE: Mr. Kulp i s w i t h Alcoa. 
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1 MR. KILGORE: He's w i t h the township. 

2 MR. JOYCE: But I don't remember where the. 

3 MR. KILGORE: No. 

4 MR. JOYCE: Then I would object t o the l e t t e r as 

5 hearsay. He d i d n ' t w r i t e i t . He doesn't -- I would o b j e c t 

6 t o i t . 

7 MR. KILGORE: This LETTER was introduced at the l a s t 

8 hearing without o b j e c t i o n . This i s t o get a l l the 

9 i n f o r m a t i o n before the PUC, as you have requested. 

10 MR. JOYCE: I f i t was introduced then why 

11 r e - i n t r o d u c e i t , and secondly, I guess then you are 

12 o v e r k i l l on t h a t issue. But simply being t h a t I would j u s t 

13 r a i s e t h a t o b j e c t i o n . I t ' s hearsay. I t ' s a matter of 

14 s t r a i g h t f o r w a r d law. 

15 JUDGE COHEN: We'll have t o accept the o b j e c t i o n . 

16 MR. KILGORE: And the second l e t t e r . 

17 JUDGE COHEN: The second l e t t e r i s --

18 MR. JOYCE: The second l e t t e r i s --

19 JUDGE COHEN: from a neighbor. 

2 0 MR. KILGORE: Yes. 

21 JUDGE COHEN: I see no harm i n t h i s . 

22 MR. JOYCE: This i s from --

23 JUDGE COHEN: A neighbor who wants the bridge 

24 removed, and the road grade r a i s e d . 

25 MR. JOYCE: I t h i n k i t ' s s t i l l hearsay, Your Honor. 
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1 JUDGE COHEN: I t i s s t i l l hearsay. But I ' l l l e t i t 

2 i n . 

3 MS. D'ALFONSO: Your Honor we've l e t the l e t t e r i n 

4 from B e l l A t l a n t i c . That's the same s i t u a t i o n as Mr. 

5 S i e g r i s t . 

6 JUDGE COHEN: A l l r i g h t . 

7 MR. KILGORE: That w i l l be the Township E x h i b i t --

8 JUDGE COHEN: We'll mark i t as South Lebanon 

9 Township E x h i b i t 13 f o r the record. We'll admit i t f o r 

10 whatever weight. 

11 (South Lebanon Township Exhibit No. 13 was produced 
and marked for i d e n t i f i c a t i o n and admitted i n 

12 evidence.) 

13 MS. D'ALFONSO: May I have a moment? 

14 JUDGE COHEN: Off the record. 

15 (Discussion o f f the record.) 

16 JUDGE COHEN: Back on the record. 

17 MS. D'ALFONSO: While we were o f f the record Ray 

18 P r i t c h a r d who has p r e v i o u s l y t e s t i f i e d i n t h i s proceeding 

19 s t a t e d --

2 0 JUDGE COHEN: For the record again who i s he? 

21 MS. D'ALFONSO: He's the grade crossing engineer, 

22 D i s t r i c t 8-0 PennDOT engineer and Lebanon County i s one of 

23 the counties w i t h r e s p o n s i b i l i t i e s f o r t h a t d i s t r i c t . 

24 As p a r t h i s r e s p o n s i b i l i t i e s as the grade crossing 

25 engineer, he has been out t o the s i t e s p e c i f i c a l l y the 

HOLBERT ASSOCIATES 
(717) 540-9669 



364 

1 Alcoa p r o p e r t y and has seen f o r himself t h a t the t r a c k i n 

2 the Alcoa pr o p e r t y has been removed and counsel, based upon 

3 hearing Mr. P r i t c h a r d say t h a t , would not disagree w i t h 

4 counsel making the statement as put on the record now. 

5 MR. JOYCE: Right. And f o r the record also, i f i n 

6 f a c t , Corman s t r i k e s a deal w i t h Alcoa they would work t o 

7 r e p a i r and replace any t r a c k w i t h Alcoa. That i s up and 

8 t h a t i s what they have t o l d me and i f you want me t o put 

9 Mr. Corman on --

10 MS. D'ALFONSO: Your Honor, t h a t ' s already on the 

11 record. 

12 JUDGE COHEN: There's no need f o r t h a t . Common 

13 sense says i f they want the business they have got t o have 

14 a t r a c k . 

15 MR. JOYCE: He doesn't have an issue f o r the record 

16 other than t o say they'd be w i l l i n g t o --

17 JUDGE COHEN: A l l r i g h t . Off the record. ' 

18 (Discussion o f f the record.) 

19 JUDGE COHEN: Back on the record. Mr. Kilgore? 

20 MR. KILGORE: For the record, the township sees the 

21 issue as t h a t the bridge i s unsafe and t h a t t h a t ' s been 

22 b a s i c a l l y admitted t o by a l l p a r t i e s here and t h a t would 

23 be, given the lack of t r a f f i c on the bridge f o r more than 

24 three years, t h a t the bridge, f o r t h a t s a f e t y reason, 

25 should be immediately removed because the whole l i n e i s now 
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1 suspended based upon a s t i p u l a t i o n t h a t ' s going t o be sent 

2 t o Your Honor. 

3 And we would ask t h a t an order come down t h a t the 

4 bridge be removed; t h a t i f i n the event the t r a f f i c i s 

5 re e s t a b l i s h e d w i t h i n t h a t two-year venue then t h a t the 

6 township and PennDOT would proceed t o prepare plans, t o 

7 submit plans f o r approval, t o a l l p a r t i e s f o r 

8 r e c o n s t r u c t i o n of the bridge w i t h PennDOT and township 

9 moneys. 

10 The issue t h a t remains i s i n t h a t t e a r i n g down t h a t 

11 bridge i s whether Your Honor orders the c o n s t r u c t i o n of 

12 these, s u b s t a n t i a l c o n s t r u c t i o n of 23 f o o t high abutments 

13 f o r a bridge t h a t may not ever be used again. That, I 

14 t h i n k i s the whole crux and t h a t ' s --we have heard a 

15 f i g u r e of $250 m i l l i o n . 

16 MS. D'ALFONSO: Thousand. 

17 MR. KILGORE: Thousand, excuse me. 

18 MR. JOYCE: A bridge of gold. 

19 MR. KILGORE: Well, t o the p u b l i c i t may look l i k e 

20 $250 m i l l i o n about w i t h a 23 f o o t embankments w i t h no 

21 bridge across i t , but you understand the issue. That i s 

22 the issue, whether the abutments are put up or not put up 

23 and t h a t ' s what i t b o i l s down t o . 

24 MR. DUNLAP: Your Honor, i f I may, c l a r i f i c a t i o n 

25 point Mr. Kilgore made that brings up another potential 
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1 issue i n t h i s case i s t h a t i t ' s not the l i n e t h a t ' s been 

2 suspended. I t ' s crossings on the l i n e . The grade 

3 crossings t h a t have been suspended by agreement, pursuant 

4 t o agreement by the p a r t i e s . 

5 And I t h i n k there's an outstanding issue, more 

6 s u b s t a n t i a l issue here about, we have t o remember t h i s i s 

7 s t i l l an operating r a i l l i n e under the STB order -- or 

8 finance docket, r a t h e r and I t h i n k there's a p o t e n t i a l 

9 issue of whether the Commission i s preempted from o r d e r i n g 

10 the removal of a bridge on an operating r a i l l i n e . 

11 I n other words, t h a t i f Corman gets the a b i l i t y t o 

12 s t a r t up operations again, t h a t there has t o be some 

13 accommodation made f o r them t o do t h a t and i f there's no 

14 bridge there, how can t h a t be done? 

15 MR. HERZOG: I t h i n k t h a t ' s an issue f o r b r i e f s . I 

16 the CSX case would probably be read t o permit the 

17 Commission i n i t s exclusive exercise of i t s j u r i s d i c t i o n a t 

18 crossings t o deal w i t h s a f e t y issues a t those crossings, 

19 not w i t h s t a n d i n g the status of the l i n e . 

2 0 JUDGE COHEN: Why i s i t s t i l l an operating l i n e 

21 w i t h respect t o the Cornwall Line? There's no t r a f f i c on 

22 the --

23 MR. HERZOG: And a l l the crossings have been 

24 suspended. 

25 MR. DUNLAP: But as to the STB i t ' s s t i l l an 
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o p e r a t i n g l i n e . 

JUDGE COHEN: Technically, i t ' s an operating l i n e . 

MR. JOYCE: Yes. 

JUDGE COHEN: Legally, i t might be t e c h n i c a l l y . De 

f a c t o , i t ' s not. 

MR. JOYCE: Right. I would concur w i t h Mr. Dunlap 

from Gorman's perspective, i n a d d i t i o n t o t h a t , the issue 

i s assuming you get over the STB issue of an a c t i v e l i n e , 

and i f the bridge was somehow able t o come down, Mr. 

Ki l g o r e d i d acc u r a t e l y s t a t e our concern i s from an 

engineering design standpoint when the township, i f the 

township removes the bridge, can we, as i n the p r i o r order, 

w e l l , the Gorman's p o s i t i o n i s they're l o o k i n g t o the p r i o r 

order of the Court as t o what ought t o occur a t t h a t 

b r i d g e . 

I f , i n f a c t , though, i n t r y i n g t o reach p r a c t i c a l 

compromise the bridge were t o come out they are l o o k i n g f o r 

some d e f i n i t i o n as t o whether they can get a bridge i n 

there w i t h i n reasonable time i f -- the funds are ther e . 

There's no doubt t h a t the funds are there. PennDOT has the 

funds. 

But the concern f o r Corman i s simply a business 

one. We do a l l the work, we have p o t e n t i a l b e n e f i t f o r the 

community. We understand the s a f e t y issues, they have t o l d 

us t h e y ' l l put a bridge there. When can they get a bridge 
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1 t h e r e . We j u s t -- j u s t when? When, i n f a c t , w i l l t h a t 

2 occur? And t h a t ' s the p r i n c i p a l issue f o r them i f , i n 

3 f a c t , the bridge i s removed. I f we can get over the 

4 f e d e r a l hurdle. 

5 JUDGE COHEN: As I understand i t , we are not going 

6 t o need the Fed's approval t o take the bridge down,- r i g h t ? 

7 MR. JOYCE: I t h i n k t h a t ' s an issue of law but even 

8 assuming you get over t h a t and Gorman's not ne c e s s a r i l y , we 

9 have a cu r r e n t order i n place which, i f Alcoa was b i t i n g 

10 r i g h t now we would submit t h a t t h a t ' s how i t ought t o go 

11 and how th i n g s ought t o proceed. 

12 However, i n t h i s , given the circumstances, Corman 

13 t r y i n g t o meet the community on i t s s a f e t y concerns i s 

14 asking the community t o meet i t i n some way, you know, 

15 another a l t e r n a t i v e here, Your Honor, i s i f the abutments 

16 were not put up, then give us a s p e c i f i c date as t o when 

17 the abutments, PennDOT and the township can have the 

18 abutments up and the bridge up. 

19 Give us a d e f i n i t e date. That gives us, you know, 

20 the sense from a business world standpoint yeah, we know 

21 what we can do, we know what confines we are n e g o t i a t i n g 

22 about t h i s open ended aspect of i t i s concerning t o them. 

2 3 JUDGE COHEN: That's something t h a t I t h i n k the 

24 Commission would encourage through i t s mediation process. 

25 I f we can have you f o l k s t a l k amongst yourselves without us 
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1 going through a meeting here. 

2 MR. JOYCE: We worked r e a l hard on t h a t , Your Honor, 

3 at lunchtime. We r e a l l y came up w i t h some c r e a t i v e ideas 

4 t h a t j u s t -- t h a t ' s where we were w i t h the p o s s i b i l i t y of 

5 some bridge funding being a v a i l a b l e maybe Corman could do 

6 i n essence, ins t e a d of having the township c o n t r a c t t h a t 

7 out, and b i d i t out, which has a l e n g t h of time, Corman, i f 

8 they could meet c e r t a i n c r i t e r i a w i t h what's c u r r e n t l y i n 

9 place w i t h Pennsylvania as t o c o n s t r u c t i o n by r a i l r o a d s of 

10 bridges which involves an a d m i n i s t r a t i v e treatment. 

11 MS. D'ALFONSO: Your Honor, we're p u t t i n g settlement 

12 discussions on record, I don't t h i n k --

13 MR. JOYCE: Oh, I thought we were o f f the record. I 

14 am sorr y . S t r i k e a l l t h a t . Your Honor. I am sorr y . 

15 JUDGE COHEN: We are at b r i e f i n g schedule and I'm 

16 very f l e x i b l e as long as you want. I am not pushing you. 

17 MR. KILGORE: T h i r t y days? 

18 JUDGE COHEN: Gene has t h i r t y days or three weeks i n 

19 which t o d e l i v e r the t r a n s c r i p t . Of course y o u ' l l a l l have 

20 t o pay f o r i t i f you want i t , unless you want t o go t o the 

21 f i l e room and look a t i t down there. I ' l l go w i t h whatever 

2 2 you want. 

23 MR. KILGORE: F o r t y - f i v e days from the t r a n s c r i p t ? 

24 JUDGE COHEN: I don't have a calendar here. Let's 

25 say three weeks from today i s the 16th. So l e t ' s make i t 
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1 the 15th. The 8th of May the t r a n s c r i p t would be i n . 

2 MR. MATTHEWS: Seventh of May i s three weeks from 

3 today. 

4 JUDGE COHEN: Let's say what was the reference? 

5 MR. MATTHEWS: Seventh of May i s three weeks from 

6 today. 

7 JUDGE COHEN: Let's say the 10th of May the 

8 t r a n s c r i p t comes i n . A month would be the 10th of June. 

9 Let's say by J u l y 15th b r i e f s are due. 

10 MR. KILGORE: I would say June 25th. 

11 MR. JOYCE: The only o b j e c t i o n I have the t h a t time 

12 frame i s I have a scheduled vacation. I can t r y t o get i t 

13 done ahead of time. I f we can move i n i n t o J u l y , I ' d 

14 p r e f e r J u l y 10. 

15 JUDGE COHEN: Talking about b r i e f s now. 

16 MR. JOYCE: Yes. I could probably get i t , attempt 

17 t o get i t done ahead of time. 

18 MS. D'ALFONSO: That's going t o a f f e c t my vaca t i o n . 

19 MR. KILGORE: June 30. 

20 MR. JOYCE: May the 3 0th. That's f i n e . 

21 JUDGE COHEN: B r i e f s due on June 30th. Then the 

22 record w i l l remain open pending r e c e i p t of the b r i e f s . 

23 MS. D'ALFONSO: Markup any. Your Honor. 

24 JUDGE COHEN: The record i s s t i l l open f o r 

25 stipulations and briefs. 
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(Whereupon, a t 4:30 p.m., t h e h e a r i n g was 

adj ourned.) 

I hereby c e r t i f y t h a t t h e evidence and 

pr o c e e d i n g s a r e c o n t a i n e d f u l l y and a c c u r a t e l y i n t h e n o t e s 

t a k e n by me d u r i n g t h e h e a r i n g o f t h e w i t h i n cause, and 

t h a t t h i s i s a t r u e and c o r r e c t t r a n s c r i p t o f t h e same. 

EUGENE W. HOLBERT 
R e g i s t e r e d P r o f e s s i o n a l R e p o r t e r 

HOLBERT ASSOCIATES 
EUGENE W. HOLBERT, RPR 
P. O. Box 6144 
H a r r i s b u r g , P e n n s y l v a n i a 17112-0144 

THE FOREGOING CERTIFICATION OF THIS TRANSCRIPT DOES NOT 
APPLY TO ANY REPRODUCTION OF THE SAME BY ANY MEANS UNLESS 
UNDER THE DIRECT CONTROL AND/OR SUPERVISION OF THE 
CERTIFYING REPORTER. 
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